A RELIABILITY PREDICTION METHOD FOR PHASE-CHANGE DEVICES USING OPTIMIZED PULSE CONDITIONS

by

Martin Jared Barclay

A dissertation

submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in Electrical and Computer Engineering

Boise State University

May 2014

© 2014

Martin Jared Barclay

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

BOISE STATE UNIVERSITY GRADUATE COLLEGE

DEFENSE COMMITTEE AND FINAL READING APPROVALS

of the dissertation submitted by

Martin Jared Barclay

Dissertation Title: A Reliability Prediction Method for Phase-Change Devices Using Optimized Pulse Conditions

Date of Final Oral Examination: 05 May 2014

The following individuals read and discussed the dissertation submitted by student Martin Jared Barclay, and they evaluated his presentation and response to questions during the final oral examination. They found that the student passed the final oral examination.

Kris Campbell, Ph.D.	Chair, Supervisory Committee
Jim Browning, Ph.D.	Member, Supervisory Committee
Vishal Saxena, Ph.D.	Member, Supervisory Committee
Victor Karpov, Ph.D.	External Examiner

The final reading approval of the dissertation was granted by Kris Campbell, Ph.D., Chair of the Supervisory Committee. The dissertation was approved for the Graduate College by John R. Pelton, Ph.D., Dean of the Graduate College.

DEDICATION

To my wife Jacque, my parents Martin and Judy, my children and family.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Starting down this path almost five years ago, I didn't fully know what I was taking on. Trying to balance family, school, and working full-time at Micron made me realize that I could never have accomplished this alone; for this reason, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all that may not be acknowledged in this paper, which have helped me get to this point.

For those who have played an invaluable hand. First, I would like start with my advisor, Dr. Kris Campbell, for her support, encouragement, and guidance. She has been a constant source of help, and gave me a lot of freedom in my course and research work.

I would like to thank Kunal Parekh and John Smythe, who have been my mentors at Micron and have helped me in getting this project approved and the resources needed to get the project completed.

I would like to extend my thanks to Ugo Russo for the many valuable discussions and advice given during my research; Robert Wilkin and Temo Davis for approving the test time and for answering the many questions that I had with the MicroMate tester; Nancy Lomeli, Maurizio Rupil, Simone Lavizzari, and Siddartha Kondoju for helping gather the needed information and materials for the electrical setup and allowing me the time to work on the project. I would like to thank my committee members Dr. Jim Browning and Dr. Vishal Saxena for all their input and for seeing this through to the end, and Dr. Victor G. Karpov for his willingness to serve as my external examiner on my committee.

Finally, I can't express enough my gratitude to my wife Jacque, my children, and to my wonderful family. They have been my greatest support through this entire process.

ABSTRACT

Owing to the outstanding device characteristics of Phase-Change Random Access Memory (PCRAM), such as high scalability, high speed, good cycling endurance, and compatibility with conventional complementary metal-oxide-semiconductor (CMOS) processes, *PCRAM* has reached the point of volume production. However, due to the temperature-dependent nature of the phase-change memory device material and the high electrical and thermal stresses applied during the programming operation, the standard methods of high-temperature (Temperature > $125 \text{ }^{\circ}\text{C}$) accelerated retention testing may not be able to accurately predict bit sensing failures or determine slight pulse condition changes needed if the device were to be programmed at an elevated temperature several times, in an environment where the ambient temperature is between 25 and 125 °C. In this work, a new reliability prediction method, different than standard *PCRAM* reliability methods, is presented. This new method will model and predict a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions for temperatures between 25 and 125 °C, giving the lowest Bit Error Rate (BER). The prediction model was created by monitoring the cell resistance distributions collected from sections of the *PCRAM* 1Gigabit (Gb) array after applying a given RESET or SET programming pulse shape at a given temperature, in the range of 25 to 125 °C. This model can be used to determine the optimal pulse conditions for a given ambient temperature and predict the *BER* and/or data retention loss over large arrays of devices on the Micron/Numonyx 45nm *PCRAM* part.

vii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATIONiv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS v
ABSTRACTvii
LIST OF TABLES xi
LIST OF FIGURES xii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xx
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION
1.1 Introduction and Motivation1
1.2 Phase-Change Random Access Memory (PCRAM) 1
1.2.1 Chalcogenide Glasses
1.2.2 Operation
1.2.3 Technology Development7
1.3 Materials
1.4 Conclusions14
CHAPTER 2: RELIABILITY
2.1 Reliability and Failure Rate
2.2 Accelerated Life Tests 17
2.3 PCRAM Reliability
2.3.1 Design Constraints

2.3.2 PCRAM Reliability Risks
2.3.3 Bit Error Rate and Array Reliability
2.4 Failure Rate Prediction
2.4.1 Exponential Distribution
2.4.2 Weibull Distribution
2.4.3 Lognormal Distribution
2.5 Reliability Model Classification
2.6 Proposal
2.7 Conclusions
CHAPTER 3: EXPERIMENTAL SETUP AND OPTIMAL PULSE CONDITION STRATEGIES
3.1 Experimental Setup
3.1.1 Electrical Test Setup
3.1.2 The SET and RESET Pulse
3.1.3 Distributions
3.1.4 Design of Experiments (DOEs) Setup
CHAPTER 4: MODELING
4.1 Optimal Pulse Condition Modeling
4.1.1 Least Squares Regression
4.1.2 DOE 1
4.1.3 DOE 2
4.1.4 DOE 3
4.1.5 Optimal Pulse Conditions
4.2 Conclusions

CHAPTER 5: CYCYLING DOE 4 & RELIABILITY PREDICTION	
5.1 DOE 4	
5.1.1 RESET Regression Analysis	
5.1.2 SET Regression Analysis	
5.2 Reliability Prediction Modeling113	
5.2.1 RESET Reliability Prediction Model114	
5.2.2 SET Reliability Prediction Model118	
5.3 Pattern Cycling Test	
5.4 Application	
5.5 Conclusions	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	
APPENDIX	
Python Script for Cycling147	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1	Comparison of non-volatile memories characteristics	. 9
Table 3.1	Table of Trim Changes used for Voltage Mode RESET and SET pulse parameters.	64
Table 4.1	DOE 1 matrix of parameters	70
Table 4.2	DOE 1: Resistance values for SET and RESET states by pulse condition and Temperature.	s 79
Table 4.3	DOE 2 matrix of parameters	80
Table 4.4	DOE 2: Resistance values for SET and RESET states by pulse condition and Temperature.	ıs 87
Table 4.5	DOE 3 matrix of parameters	88
Table 4.6	DOE 3: Resistance values for SET and RESET states by pulse condition and Temperature.	s 95
Table 4.7	DOE 1, 2, 3: Design Space Max and Min parameters values used for T , V_s , and Q_s .	/ _r , 95
Table 5.1	DOE 4 matrix of parameters1	02

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1	Chalcogenide glass materials are alloys with an element from group VI of the periodic table. Chalcogenic Elements marked in square
Figure 1.2	Representation of a cross-section for a <i>GST</i> phase change device. Left: After RESET (mushroom structure); Right: After SET. Amorphous <i>GST</i> region marked by * in RESET image (LEFT image). TEM images courtesy of Micron Technology
Figure 1.3	Diagram of standard current pulses for <i>PCRAM</i> programming during writing (SET or logic 1) and Erasing (RESET or logic 0). I_{melt} refers to the current pulse amplitude needed to achieve the melting temperature and I_{cry} refers to current pulse amplitude where the crystallization temperature occurs or the glass transition temperature
Figure 1.4	Measured <i>I-V</i> curves for the crystalline (SET state) and amorphous (RESET state) chalcogenide
Figure 1.5	Schematic of a memory cell array showing the cell size as $4 F^2$. Schematic image courtesy of Micron Technology
Figure 1.6	Technology development roadmap for <i>PCRAM</i> 10
Figure 1.7	Representation of a cross-section of the Micron 45 nm storage element architecture
Figure 1.8	Schematic Depiction Single Transistor Per <i>PCRAM</i> Cell Structure: Left: Planar Metal-Oxide Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor (<i>MOSFET</i>), Selecting Device; Right: Vertical Bipolar Junction Transistor (<i>BJT</i>), Selecting Device. 12
Figure 1.9	Comparison of the <i>MOSFET</i> and <i>BJT</i> /Diode selected <i>PCRAM</i> cell 12
Figure 1.10	Schematic of the Self-aligned "µTrench" fabrication steps 13
Figure 1.11	Schematic of the "Wall" storage element and related cross-sections 14
Figure 2.1	Typical "Bathtub" curve for semiconductor devices 17

Figure 2.2	Conducting percolation path of <i>PCRAM</i> : left, simulation example of retention failure by the formation of conducting percolation path, from t=0 to the formation of the path; right (top), percolation path highlighted (red), the channel is made by a continuous low- E_a path; right (bottom), corresponding current density profile, where the low- E_a path is the channel that brings the higher percentage of the total current
Figure 2.3	Programming curves of a <i>MOSFET</i> -selected <i>PCRAM</i> cell for different SET pulse widths
Figure 2.4	<i>PCRAM</i> cell endurance as a function of the RESET pulse width
Figure 2.5	Resistance vs. time behavior during annealing, highlighting two possible structural phase modifications. (a) Structural relaxation at room temperature (T = 25 °C). (b) Drop in the RESET state cell resistance due to the nucleation and growth of a crystalline phase
Figure 2.6	Schematic for the structural relaxation model in the amorphous chalcogenide material: (a) Structural defects (point defect such as a dangling bond); (b) The transition to the more stable state requires thermal excitation over an energy barrier E_A
Figure 2.7	Resistance distributions of initially RESET <i>PCRAM</i> cells with increasing bake time at elevated temperature
Figure 2.8	Arrhenius plot of Data Retention Failure Time vs. Temperature, including both array and single cell data
Figure 2.9	Cycling Endurance of a <i>PCRAM</i> cell
Figure 2.10	Left: Schematic description of the programming disturb phenomenon; Right: TEM cross-section of aggressor (yellow) and disturbed cell (red); a portion of the amorphous <i>GST</i> dome is crystallized
Figure 2.11	Array statistics for 4 Mb of SET and RESET resistances collected on a µ- trench <i>PCRAM</i> array
Figure 2.12	RESET and SET current pulses and significant parameters (highlighting t_Q or the quench time)
Figure 2.13	Resistance distribution improvements: RESET achieved with a faster quenching of the RESET pulse (Green: longer quench time; Orange: Short shorter quench time); SET achieved with longer pulse (Green: Short pulse; Blue: long pulse)

Figure 2.14	Cumulative distribution of measured set time t^*_{set} that is the pulse-width of the set pulse required for reducing the cell resistance below $10^5 \Omega$. A cell distribution (collected from many experiments on the same cell) and array distribution (collected from single experiments performed on many different cells within the array) are compared
Figure 2.15	CDF or $F(t)$ for exponential distribution
Figure 2.16	<i>PDF</i> or $f(t)$ for exponential distribution
Figure 2.17	Exponential distribution hazard rate
Figure 2.18	<i>CDF</i> of Weibull function, varying β
Figure 2.19	Weibull function <i>PDF</i> in units of α , varying β
Figure 2.20	Hazard rate for Weibull function, varying β
Figure 2.21	<i>CDF</i> of lognormal function with varying σ
Figure 2.22	<i>PDF</i> of lognormal function with varying σ
Figure 2.23	Hazard Rate of lognormal function with varying σ
Figure 3.1	MicroMate (<i>µM</i>) Tester
Figure 3.2	Probe station, showing package part probe card and thermal vacuum chuck (directly below the probe card)
Figure 3.3	Left: Diagram of <i>PCRAM</i> array; Right: Circuit schematic of an individual memory cell in the <i>PCRAM</i> array, Parasitics, Heater, Select Transistor, and programming pulse source
Figure 3.4	Set-Sweep program pulse 47
Figure 3.5	Design of Experiment Cube Plot (left) and 2 ³ Cube Plot (right)
Figure 3.6	Sequence of programming and read pulses, showing the RESET-SET transition as a function of SET quench time (Q_s)
Figure 3.7	Sequence of programming and read pulses, showing the SET-to-RESET transition as a function of RESET pulse amplitude
Figure 3.8	Over RESET phenomena: Top: TEM cross-sections of the active region of a <i>PCRAM</i> cell for programming currents A, B, C, and D; Bottom: READ resistance vs. programming current for sequences with increasing and

	decreasing programming current, showing decreasing activation energy for Over RESET bit D
Figure 3.9	Temperature dependence of resistance for SET to RESET voltage pulse amplitude sequence
Figure 3.10	Cumulative distributions of the programmed resistance levels: Top: Legends for SET to RESET and RESET to SET pulse sequences; Middle: SET to RESET voltage pulse amplitude sequence; Bottom: RESET to SET voltage pulse quench time sequence
Figure 3.11	Representation of a <i>PCRAM</i> lot, wafer, and die57
Figure 3.12	Representation of the engineering lot numbers and wafers selected. Die selection was taken at random from regions at the Center, Middle, and Edge of the wafers
Figure 3.13	RESET state cell resistances of 441 <i>PCRAM</i> bits from the engineering wafers sampled at the center (C), middle (M), and edge (E) of each wafer after applying a 5.50 V RESET pulse
Figure 3.14	SET cell resistances of 441 <i>PCRAM</i> bits from the engineering wafers sampled at the center (C), middle (M), and edge (E) of each wafer, after wafers came from probe
Figure 3.15	Top: Checkerboard programming pattern (CBK); Left: RESET programming pulse shape; SET programming pulse shape
Figure 3.16	Representation of a single partition within a die being programmed with the checkerboard pattern
Figure 4.1	Centra Composite Design (CCD), Face Center Cube
Figure 4.2	Variability plot of the RESET cell resistance bit values for DOE 1 going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature.71
Figure 4.3	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 1 used in the prediction profiler in JMP
Figure 4.4	Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 1
Figure 4.5	DOE 1: Left: Surface Plot of the RESET cell resistance; Right: Contour plot of the RESET cell resistance response of DOE 1
Figure 4.6	Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance for DOE 1 going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures76

Figure 4.7	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of DOE 1 used for prediction profiler in JMP77
Figure 4.8	Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE 177
Figure 4.9	DOE 1: Left: Surface Plot of the SET state cell resistance response; Right: Contour plot of SET state cell resistance response
Figure 4.10	Variability plot of RESET state cell resistance for DOE 2 going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature
Figure 4.11	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 2 used for prediction profiler in JMP
Figure 4.12	Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 2
Figure 4.13	Surface Plot for the RESET state of DOE 2
Figure 4.14	Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance for DOE 2, going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures 85
Figure 4.15	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of DOE2 used for prediction profiler in JMP
Figure 4.16	Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE 2
Figure 4.17	Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 2
Figure 4.18	Variability plot of the RESET state cell resistance of DOE 3, going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature 89
Figure 4.19	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 3, which were used for prediction profiler in JMP
Figure 4.20	Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 3
Figure 4.21	Surface Plot for the RESET state of DOE 3
Figure 4.22	Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance of DOE 3, going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures 92
Figure 4.23	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of DOE 3, which were used for prediction profiler in JMP
Figure 4.24	Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE 3

Figure 4.25	Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 3
Figure 4.26	Variability plot of the RESET model vs. data collected from an independent wafer
Figure 4.27	Variability plot of the SET model vs. data collected from an independent wafer
Figure 4.26	Variability plot of RESET models equations from DOEs 1, 2, and 3 vs. data collected from an independent wafer
Figure 4.27	Prediction Profiler for the RESET state of DOE 1
Figure 4.28	Prediction Profiler of the RESET and SET states of DOE 1 100
Figure 5.1	Variability plot of the RESET cell resistance bit values for the DOE 4, going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature
Figure 5.2	Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance for DOE 4, going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures 104
Figure 5.3	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of the DOE 4, which were used for the optimal pulse condition model
Figure 5.4	Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 4 106
Figure 5.5	Prediction Profiler for the RESET state of the DOE 4 107
Figure 5.6	Surface and contour plot for the RESET state of the DOE 4 107
Figure 5.7	Surface Plot for the RESET state of the DOE 4. Top: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r); Bottom Left: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET voltage (V_s); Bottom Right: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s)
Figure 5.8	Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of the DOE 4, which were used for prediction profiler in JMP
Figure 5.9	Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE
Figure 5.10	Prediction Profiler for the SET state of DOE
Figure 5.11	Surface and contour plots for the SET state of the DOE 4 112

Figure 5.12	Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 4. Top: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s); Bottom Left: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r); Bottom Right: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET Voltage (V_s)
Figure 5.13	Variability plot of the <i>BER</i> going from the SET state to RESET state with the given pulse conditions
Figure 5.14	Parameter estimates for RESET state <i>BER</i> of DOE 4 115
Figure 5.15	Prediction Profiler for the RESET state BER of the DOE 4 116
Figure 5.16	Surface and contour plot for the RESET state <i>BER</i> of the DOE 4 117
Figure 5.17	Surface Plot for the RESET state of the DOE 4. Top: BER vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r); Bottom Left: BER vs. aTemperature (T) and SET voltage (V_s); Bottom Right: BER vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s)
Figure 5.18	Variability plot for DOE 4 of the <i>BER</i> , going from the RESET state to SET state with the given pulse conditions
Figure 5.19	Parameter estimates for the SET state BER of the DOE 4 120
Figure 5.20	Surface and contour plot for the SET state BER of the DOE 4 121
Figure 5.21	Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 4. Top: BER vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s); Bottom Left: BER vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r); Bottom Right: BER vs. Temperature (T) and SET Voltage (V_s)
Figure 5.22	Prediction Profiler for the SET state BER of DOE 4 123
Figure 5.23	Checkerboard pattern for the pattern cycling tests "White" cells marked with "W" and Black cells marked with "B"
Figure 5.24	Median cell resistances (of Black and White cells) vs. programming cycle of the Black cells
Figure 5.25	Left: Results of EDX elemental analysis showing an agglomeration of Sb atoms at the GST / Bottom Electrode Contact (BEC) interface after cycling; Right: Cell resistance for the SET and RESET state with increasing Sb %, showing a decrease in cell resistance

Figure 5.26	Natural log of the cell conductance vs. 1/Temperature plots, showing the temperature response and conduction activation energies for White (top) and Black (bottom) cells. Right (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test with 1-cycle performed prior to the pattern cycling. Left (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test with 10-cycles performed prior to the pattern cycling 127
Figure 5.27	Conduction activation energy of RESET and SET states and threshold voltage trends as a function of increasing Sb concentration
Figure 5.28	Conduction activation energy vs. Cycling. Left (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test data for 1-cycle test prior to pattern cycling; Right (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test data for 10-cycle test prior to pattern cycling
Figure 5.29	Contour map of the cell resistance vs. bit location (column and row) for a single tile, with pattern cycling performed, showing the resistance change after 1, 100, and 1000 cycles in the RESET state
Figure 5.30	Pattern Cycling vs. No Operation Pattern Cycling after 1, 100, and 1000 cycles
Figure 5.31	Contour map of the cell resistance vs. bit location (column and row) for a single tile No Operation Pattern Cycling test showing the cell resistance after 1, 100, and 1000 cycles

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

BER	Bit Error Rate
BL	Bit Line
CCD	Central Composite Design
CDF	Cumulative Distribution Function
CFR	Constant Failure Rate
СКВ	Checkerboard
CMOS	Complementary Metal Oxide Semiconductor
DFR	Decreasing Failure Rate
DMA	Direct Memory Access
DOE	Design of Experiment
E_a	Activation Energy
eV	ElectronVolt
F	Feature Size (half-pitch)
FeRAM	Ferroelectric Random-Access Memory
Gb	Gigabit
H_a	Alternative Hypothesis

H_o	Null Hypothesis
IFR	Increasing Failure Rate
I _{th}	Threshold Current
LPDDR2	Low-Power Double Data Rate synchronous DRAM
μM	MicroMate
MTTF	Mean Time To Failure
NVM	Non-Volatile Memory
PCRAM	Phase-Change Random Access Memory
PDF	Probability Density Function
Qs	SET Quench
RRAM	Resistive Random Access Memory
SoC	System on a Chip
SR	Structural Relaxation
STT- RAM	Spin-Transfer Torque – Random Access Memory
STI	Shallow Trench Isolation
T_g	Glass Transition Temperature
t _{life}	Lifetime (of a device)
T_m	Melting Temperature
t _{mission}	Mission Time (of a device)

t_Q	Quenching Time
t _{*set}	Time to SET
<i>t</i> ₅₀	Time to 50% (cumulative failure)
T_s	System Temperature (in degrees Kelvin)
T_t	Test Temperature (in degrees Kelvin)
Vr	RESET Voltage
Vread	READ Voltage
Vs	SET Voltage
V _{th}	Threshold Voltage
WL	Word Line
λ	Hazard Rate
λ_s	System Temperature Failure Rate
λ_t	Test Temperature Failure Rate

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction and Motivation

Non-Volatile Memory (*NVM*) data storage technologies play a fundamental role in the semiconductor memory market due to the wide spread use of portable devices such as smart phones, tablet PCs, digital cameras, MP3 players, and personal computers, which require ever increasing memory capacity to improve their performance. Flash memory is the dominant semiconductor *NVM* storage technology; however, with the aggressive scaling (aimed at reducing the cost per bit), the floating-gate storage method is on the verge of reaching its technological limit, for conventional two-dimensional (*2D*) Flash memories [1], [2]. In fact, data retention and reliability of *2D* Flash memory has pushed the semiconductor industry to invest in three-dimensional (*3D*) Flash memory and in alternative emerging memories [3]–[5], such as Spin-Transfer Torque Random-Access Memory (*STT-RAM*) [6]–[8], Ferroelectric Random-Access Memory (*FeRAM*) [9]–[11], Resistive switching Random-Access Memory (*RRAM*) [12], and Phase Change Random-Access Memory (*PCRAM*) [13], [14].

1.2 Phase-Change Random Access Memory (PCRAM)

Chalcogenide-based *PCRAM* is one of the most promising non-volatile memory candidates for the next generation of portable electronics, due its excellent scalability [15]–[17], extremely high switching speed [18], and low-power operation [19].

1.2.1 Chalcogenide Glasses

Chalcogenide glasses are a class of materials, which contain Sulfur (S), Selenium (Se), and/or Tellurium (Te), or combinations thereof (shown in Figure 1.1). These materials are attracting much attention due to their potential use in Non-Volatile Memory (*NMV*) technology and the high demand for portable media, which use this type of memory.



Figure 1.1 Chalcogenide glass materials are alloys with an element from group VI of the periodic table. Chalcogenic Elements marked in square.

The conduction characteristic of chalcogenide glasses, meaning the reversible change in electrical resistivity upon a change in the phase of the chalcogenide glass material, was first published in 1968 by Stanford Ovshinsky using a 500 nm thick film composed of Tellurium (Te), Arsenic (As), Silicon (Si), and Germanium (Ge) [20], laying the path for future development for applications such as Phase-Change Random Access Memory (*PCRAM*). *PCRAM* is a resistance-based *NVM* technology, where the state of the memory bit is defined by the resistance of the chalcogenide glass material; the resistance state depends on the microstructure of the material [18]. The most commonly used chalcogenide material for *PCRAM* is $Ge_2Sb_2Te_5$ (or *GST*) [21]. In this study, *GST* was used as the chalcogenide material. A typical cross-section of a *GST* phase-change device (or cell) is shown in Figure 1.2. Although there are a number of possible geometries for *PCRAM* cells [22], the geometry that was used is the "mushroom" structure shown (amorphous region marked by the * in Figure 1.2, left) [22].



Figure 1.2 Representation of a cross-section for a *GST* phase change device. Left: After RESET (mushroom structure); Right: After SET. Amorphous *GST* region marked by * in RESET image (LEFT image). TEM images courtesy of Micron Technology.

1.2.2 Operation

In the mushroom structure geometry (shown in Figure 1.2), the phase-change material (*GST*) is sandwiched between two electrodes: 1) a bottom electrode, often called a "heater element" typically made of TiN, Tungsten (W), or a silicide, to lower the current needed to program the phase-change material and improve heating efficiency [23], and 2) a top electrode, which typically has a larger contact area than the bottom electrode [21]. Due to the contact area asymmetry, the current is confined near the bottom

electrode. The small size of the bottom electrode is needed to promote the region around the bottom electrode to reach the highest temperature during operation in order to change the phase of the material. This region is sometimes referred to as the "active" or "melt" region of the *PCRAM* cell. Information is stored by exploiting two different solid-state phases (namely, the amorphous and the crystalline phase) of a chalcogenide alloy, which have different electrical resistivity. The amorphous (high-resistance) phase of the chalcogenide glass has a disordered microstructure with little to no atomic order, and as a result the resistance range of the amorphous phase is between 1–10 M Ω , which is often 2 orders of magnitude higher than the crystalline (low-resistance) phase of the chalcogenide glass, which has a resistance range between 10 -100 k Ω [22]. The change in the solid-state phase from the amorphous phase to the crystalline phase is based on the thermally-induced change in the active region of the chalcogenide *GST* layer [22], [24].

The phase-change of the *PCRAM* device to a highly resistive amorphous chalcogenide material is accomplished when a voltage higher than the threshold voltage (V_{th}) is applied across the bit, driving a brief, intense current pulse through the device. The RESET and SET pulses mentioned are illustrated in Figure 1.3, as a function of electrical current (*I*) and Time, with dotted lines representing the RESET and SET regions [25]. When the RESET pulse is applied, this raises the temperature of the chalcogenide material above the melting temperature (i.e., I_{melt} which corresponds to $T \sim$ 600°C for the *GST* alloy, shown in Figure 1.3) through Joule heating [26]. Once the melting temperature is achieved, the rapidly falling edge of the current pulse quenches the temperature of the material. This places the chalcogenide film in an amorphous (highresistance) state, which is a "RESET" state for the device. The RESET operation creates the amorphous dome-shaped region (marked by the * in Figure 1.2, left) with a resistivity several orders of magnitude higher than that of the poly-crystalline region of the device, placing the device in a RESET state. To "SET" the device or recover the crystalline phase, an extended (longer duration: 100 ns – 1 μ s range), low intensity, current pulse is applied to the phase-change material heating the device above the glass transition temperature (I_{cry} , shown in Figure 1.3). The device is then cooled more slowly, changing the phase of the material to a poly-crystalline (low-resistance) state [27]. It should be noted that the crystalline phase or SET state can also be achieved by annealing the amorphous *GST* at elevated temperatures. This is accomplished through thermally-accelerated nucleation and/or growth of crystalline grains during the sub-melting annealing [18], which will be discussed further in Chapter 2.



Figure 1.3 Diagram of standard current pulses for *PCRAM* programming during writing (SET or logic 1) and Erasing (RESET or logic 0). I_{melt} refers to the current pulse amplitude needed to achieve the melting temperature and I_{cry} refers to current pulse amplitude where the crystallization temperature occurs or the glass transition temperature [25].

Finally, to READ the state of the bit, a predetermined READ voltage is applied to the cell; and the current flowing through the device, referred to as the READ current, is sensed (current sensing approach). The READ voltage must be low enough to avoid unintentional modifications of the cell contents due to unintended heating during readout.

During the SET operation, there is a point where the resistance of the phasechange material drops suddenly. This phenomenon takes place at the threshold voltage (V_{th}) of the material and is often referred to as "snap-back," "threshold switching," or "switching effect" of the device, due to the change in the current-voltage (*I-V*) trace. Figure 1.4 shows a typical *I-V* trace for the SET and RESET state. The *I-V* curve of the cell in its amorphous (or RESET) state shows an S-shaped behavior at about 1.2 V, which is the V_{th} for the measured device or the point where the conductivity of the cell changes and becomes comparable to that of the SET state. This effect is due to the threshold switching phenomenon [20], [21], [24], which consists of a sudden drop in the amorphous chalcogenide resistivity as the voltage reaches the threshold voltage (V_{th}) or equivalently when the current flowing through the cell exceeds the threshold current value (I_{th}) . From an application point of view, threshold switching plays an essential role in the operation and performance of *PCRAM* cells; V_{th} defines the boundary between the voltage ranges for the READ and write (SET/RESET) pulse amplitudes in the memory cell [22]. Threshold switching is attributed to a voltage-current instability due to electronic excitation at high electric fields [28]–[32]. It should be noted that in some chalcogenide glasses, including GST, the threshold switching usually results in a transition from the amorphous to crystalline phase, while for other materials the switching process leaves the phase unaltered [33]. This difference can be explained by

the Joule heating, resulting from the large current increase at switching, which for sufficiently long electrical pulses can contribute to the transition to the crystalline phase for glasses with low crystalline point [22],[34].

The programming operation of the *PCRAM* cell takes place in the high current regime of the SET and RESET trace, which is the location in Figure 1.4 where the amorphous (RESET) and crystalline (SET) *I-V* trace characteristics are almost indistinguishable ($I = \sim 300 \ \mu A$) [35].



Figure 1.4 Measured *I-V* curves for the crystalline (SET state) and amorphous (RESET state) chalcogenide [35].

1.2.3 Technology Development

The operation properties of *PCRAM* technology provide the characteristics to allow a drop-in replacement in a broad base of applications, while providing significant added value in: 1) wireless systems; 2) embedded applications (as a Flash replacement); 3) solid state storage subsystem; and 4) computing platforms [36]. Moreover, as has been mentioned in Section 1.2, *PCRAM* offers the possibility of improved scalability; the current state of the art is at the 20 nm technology node (cell half-pitch, F = 20 nm) with a cell size of 4 F^2 (i.e., cell size = 4*(20 nm)²), as shown in Figure 1.5. Technology nodes are used to define the ground rules of device fabrication processes, governed by the smallest feature printed in a repetitive array [37].



Figure 1.5 Schematic of a memory cell array showing the cell size as $4 F^2$. Schematic image courtesy of Micron Technology.

When comparing the technology node of *PCRAM* to Flash, *FeRAM*, and/or *STT-RAM* in Table 1.1, it is apparent that *PCRAM* shows a significant improvement in terms of scaling (or shrinking) of the device. Furthermore, it should be noted that *PCRAM* has much lower programming read and write voltages than the other technologies, not to mention "direct overwriting" capabilities, meaning that the programming operation can be completed in one pass without having to erase the existing state of the bit first; *NOR* and *NAND* Flash do not have direct overwriting capabilities. Finally, for *PCRAM*, a reduced number of photo-lithography levels or "mask steps" are needed, due to fewer

device manufacturing or processing steps when compared to *NAND* and *NOR*. Moreover, the processing flow for *PCRAM* does not require the integration of ferroelectric and/or magnetic materials with the *CMOS* process flow, unlike *FeRAM* and *STT-RAM*.

Table 1.1Comparison of non-volatile memories characteristics [8], [10], [38]-[40].

Metric	PCRAM	Flash NOR	Flash NAND	FeRAM	STT-RAM
Endurance(cycles)	$1 x 10^{12}$	$1 \mathrm{x} 10^5$	$1 \mathrm{x} 10^5$	$1 \mathrm{x} 10^{16}$	$1 x 10^{14}$
Added mask steps	3-4	6-8	6-8	2	4
Direct Overwriting	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Programming energy	Medium	High	Medium/High	Low	Medium
Read Voltage	0.4 V	2 V	5 V	1.5 V	3.3 V
Write Voltage	1 V	12 V	18 V	1.5 V	3.3 V
Technology	20 nm	45 nm	19 nm	130 nm	54 nm
Cell Size	$4 \mathrm{F}^2$	$12 \mathrm{F}^2$	3b/cell	14.9 F^2	$14 \mathrm{F}^2$
Array Size	8 Gb	1 Gb	128 Gb	128 Mb	64 Mb
Write Speed	~150 nsec	5 Mbps	18 Mbps	83 nsec	<15 nsec
Read Speed	100 nsec	80 ns	400 Mbps	43 nsec	< 20 nsec
Vcc	1.8 V	1.8 V	2.7-3.6 V	1.9 V	1.8 V
Micrograph (not to scale)					

Note: Items in bold are State of the Art based on search from ISSCC and IEDM. ISSCC 2012 [39] ISSCC 2008 [38] ISSCC 2012 [40] ISSCC 2009 [10] IEDM 2010 [8]

Among the companies that have invested in *PCRAM* technology, Micron is the first to supply high-volume availability of a 45 nm technology node, 1-Gigabit (Gb) *LPDDR2*, with an effective cell size of $5.5 F^2$ [36], [41], [42], in a multichip package. The technology development road map for *PCRAM* is reported in Figure 1.6, showing the aggressive technology scaling with each generation between Samsung and Micron (formally Numonyx, STMicroelectronics).

The 180 nm technology node has been used as a vehicle to demonstrate and prove the viability of the technology, which for STMicroelectronics/Numonyx led to the development of both the 90 nm technology (the "Alverstone" technology) and on to the 45 nm technology, which is now commercialized by Micron [42].



Figure 1.6 Technology development roadmap for *PCRAM* [36], [43]–[46].

1.3 Materials

In this study, 45 nm 1-Gigabit (*Gb*) *LPDDR2 PCRAM* engineering devices fabricated at Micron were used in determining the optimal pulse conditions and in developing the reliability prediction method, which will be discussed further in Chapter 2. Conceptually, the structure of the Micron 45 nm *PCRAM* cell architecture is simple, consisting of a top electrode, memory layer (*GST*), and the heater (as shown in Figure 1.7), which form the storage element.



Figure 1.7 Representation of a cross-section of the Micron 45 nm storage element architecture [36].

Since the phase change material (or memory layer) in the storage element is programmable with the application of an applied electrical pulse, when programming an array of devices, a selecting device is required in order to decoded the correct storage element inside the 1-Gb array of devices [22]. Two primary solutions have been investigated for high-volume manufacturing: 1) vertical Bipolar Junction Transistor (*BJT*) and 2) planar metal-oxide-semiconductor field effect transistor (*MOSFET*) [22],[42], shown in Figure 1.8. Considering that the aim of process integration is to build a compact and efficient *PCRAM* storage element coupled with its selector, the *BJT*/Diode was considered to be an innovative solution for high density, high performance applications.



Figure 1.8 Schematic Depiction Single Transistor Per *PCRAM* Cell Structure: Left: Planar Metal-Oxide Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor (*MOSFET*), Selecting Device; Right: Vertical Bipolar Junction Transistor (*BJT*), Selecting Device [42].

A comparison of the process complexity, size, organization, application, and the schematic of the *MOSFET* vs. *BJT*/Diode is shown in Figure 1.9. In this comparison, one can see that the cell size of the *MOSFET* is ~20 F^2 , while the *BJT*/Diode cell size was reduced to ~5 F^2 . As a result of the smaller cell size, the *BJT*/Diode-selector has been chosen in the 45 nm commercialized *PCRAM* part, which allows for higher performance and density applications [21], [42].

	MOSFET	BJT/Diode	
Process Complexity	No mask overhead for the selector	Dedicated steps for the p-n-p junction integration	
Cell Size	Larger (~20F ²)	Smaller (~5F ²)	
Memory Array Organization	Conventional	Innovative	
Application	Embedded memory	High density, high performance	
Schematic Cell Structure Cross-section	BL GMD WL n+ n+ sn p-substrate	P+ DH P+well p-substrate	

Figure 1.9 Comparison of the *MOSFET* and *BJT*/Diode selected *PCRAM* cell [42].

The *PCRAM* architecture was originally developed considering the small cell size requirements, the process cost, and the high performance characteristics, with the focus of obtaining fast random access-time typical of *NOR* Flash applications [22], [47]–[49]. The standard "µTrench" storage element fabrication steps proposed for the 90 nm technology platform is shown in Figure 1.10. For the standard "µTrench" storage element, one base-contact of the *BJT*/Diode is used for every emitter [36].

The active storage region is achieved at the intersection between the vertical thinfilm metallic layer or heater (which is deposited inside an opening on a Tungsten (W) plug), and a thin layer of chalcogenide material (*GST*) capped with a TiN barrier (deposited inside a sub-lithographic trench or " μ Trench"), as shown in Figure 1.10 [22],[42].



Figure 1.10 Schematic of the Self-aligned "µTrench" fabrication steps [42].

With the enablement of a working and reliable storage element, ongoing development led to a more effective cell using one base contact for every four emitters [36]. This approach has been adopted on the 45 nm technology to achieve a cell size of

5.5 F^2 , leading to the design of the 1-Gb *PCRAM* product and "Wall" storage element, shown in Figure 1.11 [36].

Process module optimization, in particular an innovative double Shallow-Trench Isolation (*STI*) approach (used for isolation between adjacent emitters) and material improvements, have permitted the evolution of the cell from the "µTrench" (Figure 1.10) to the "Wall" structure (Figure 1.11), simplifying the overall storage element process integration and maintaining a very controlled low RESET current [36], [42]. The reliability results (discussed further in Chapter 2), using the new "Wall" cell have been very positive both in terms of retention and endurance; these results show that the technology is able to meet the reliability expectations for 90 nm, 45 nm, and future scaled technology nodes [36], [42].



Figure 1.11 Schematic of the "Wall" storage element and related cross-sections [36].

1.4 Conclusions

In view of the need for new types of non-volatile memory (NVM) and with an

understanding of PCRAM and where it fits when compared to other non-volatile
emerging memories, we now move into the investigation of *PCRAM* reliability presented in this dissertation. In Chapter 2, common methods used for reliability prediction will be reviewed. These methods lead to the objective of this dissertation which is to develop a reliability prediction method based on the pulse conditions, temperature, cycling data, and Bit Error Rate (*BER*). This new reliability prediction method presented in Chapter 2 is able to model and predict a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions, giving the lowest Bit Error Rate (BER), on a 1-Gigabit (Gb) array of experimental *PCRAM* devices, using the Micron/Numonyx *PCRAM* 45 nm cell architecture. In the following chapter (Chapter 3), an overview of the testing method, equipment used, and theory supporting the new reliability method will be covered. In Chapter 4, the Design of Experiments (DOEs) used for in modeling of the optimal pulse conditions are presented. Finally, in Chapter 5, the DOE used for the Bit Error Rate (*BER*) model is presented.

CHAPTER 2: RELIABILITY

2.1 Reliability and Failure Rate

Reliability is one of the most important factors used to determine if a device fulfills its required functions for the prescribed period under the conditions for which it was designed. Each device has a lifetime, which is the length of time that the device works as desired. The reliability indicates the probability for functioning correctly without failure until time (t_{life}), which is used as a random variable for the lifetime of a device in Equation 2.1. If the mission time ($t_{mission}$) of the device is not specified, the reliability of the device becomes a real-value function for $t_{mission}$. It should be noted that $t_{mission}$ is not a random variable. Then, the reliability function, $R(t_{mission})$, which is the probability that t_{life} is greater than $t_{mission}$, can be formulated as follows:

$$R(t_{mission}) = \Pr(t_{life} > t_{mission}) = \int_{t}^{\infty} f(\theta) d\theta, \qquad (2.1)$$

where $f(\theta)$ is the probability density function (pdf) of t_{life} with respect to operating time θ .

Failures are counted in calculating reliability. In semiconductor engineering, failures can be classified into types according to the failure source. The failure rate of a device is often expressed using what is called the "bathtub" curve as shown in the "Observed Failure Rate" curve of Figure 2.1. The bathtub curve takes into account the failure rate from the standpoint of time and classifies failures into three types according to the failure source: 1) early failures or, Decreasing Failure Rate (*DFR*), 2) Constant

Failure Rate (*CFR*), and 3) wear out failures or Increasing Failure Rate (*IFR*) [50]–[53]. It should be noted that the failure rate of semiconductors shows a gradual decreasing failure rate with increased time similar to the early "Infant Mortality" failure curve in Figure 2.1; hence, the longer a particular semiconductor device is used, the more stable it will be. However, two points must be considered regarding the service life of a device: 1) the *CFR* region, and 2) *IFR* region or the wear out of the device.

If a failure is caused by unrevealed manufacturing defects, it is classified as an early failure in the *DFR* region. Defects that do not materialize into yield losses can grow to failures during operation depending on the quantity of external and internal stresses [50], [52], [54]. These early failures are usually screened by accelerated life testing and burn-in [50]–[52].



Figure 2.1 Typical "Bathtub" curve for semiconductor devices [55].

2.2 Accelerated Life Tests

Accelerated tests are typically used to find and identify potential failure mechanisms in semiconductor devices [50]. When performing accelerated tests for a given failure mechanism, a common way of determining the presence of some stress (e.g., temperature cycling, electric field, current density) is through the acceleration factor. The mathematical relationship or equation commonly used for the acceleration factor due to changes in temperature for microcircuits and other semiconductor devices follows the format of the Arrhenius equation [50]. An example of the acceleration factor due to changes in temperature is shown in Equation 2.2:

$$A_T = \frac{\lambda_t}{\lambda_s} = \exp\left[\left(\frac{-E_a}{k}\right) * \left(\frac{1}{T_t} - \frac{1}{T_s}\right)\right],\tag{2.2}$$

where E_a is the activation energy (in electronvolts (*eV*)), *k* is Boltzmann's constant (8.62E-5 eV K⁻¹), T_t is the absolute temperature of the test (in Kelvin), T_s is the absolute temperature of the system (in Kelvin), λ_t is the failure rate at the test temperature, and λ_s is the failure rate at the system temperature. The acceleration factor can be calculated for electrical, mechanical, environmental, and other stresses when those stresses affect the reliability of a device [50]. With accelerated testing, caution should always be used since the relationship only holds if the failure rate is constant; however, very few practical situations exist in which the failure rate is truly constant. Nevertheless, the assumption of constant failure rate is still commonly used.

2.3 PCRAM Reliability

2.3.1 Design Constraints

When developing a memory chip used for high-performance applications, fast programming (SET/RESET) and READ times are necessary; however, consideration also needs to be taken into preserving data retention capabilities [22]. Among the failure mechanisms seen, retention loss of amorphous or RESET cells is most fundamental to *PCRAM* [56], due to the instability of the amorphous *GST* [57], [22]. Early retention failures of the RESET bit have been related to pre-nucleation sites [56], which spur the rapid development of a conducting percolation path (shown in Figure 2.2), after a cell is RESET [18], [58].



Figure 2.2 Conducting percolation path of *PCRAM*: left, simulation example of retention failure by the formation of conducting percolation path, from t=0 to the formation of the path [58]; right (top), percolation path highlighted (red), the channel is made by a continuous low- E_a path; right (bottom), corresponding current density profile, where the low- E_a path is the channel that brings the higher percentage of the total current [18].

When reviewing the retention of SET cells, it should be noted that insufficient

pulse widths for the SET pulse can also cause a SET bit to be placed in a partial-RESET state, meaning that better retention capabilities implies longer SET programming pulses widths [22]. For example, in Figure 2.3, as the *PCRAM* cell transitions from the high resistance RESET state (amorphous phase) to the low resistance SET state (crystalline phase), one can see that complete crystallization is achieved with very long SET pulses widths (10 µsec), even at lower programming currents (~200 µA). However, as the pulse

width is reduced, the *GST* is not able to fully crystallize, resulting in a higher SET resistance, limiting the READ margin or reading window between the SET and RESET states [22], [59]. It should be noted that it is unacceptable for high-performance products to have a SET pulse width of 10 μ sec, thus requiring shorter pulses to be used, resulting in a trade-off or compromise between the READ margin and shorter SET pulse widths and the possibility of a SET cell not being sensed correctly during the READ pulse.



Figure 2.3 Programming curves of a *MOSFET*-selected *PCRAM* cell for different SET pulse widths [22],[59].

For the RESET pulse, shorter pulse widths have been found to be better, with advantages being seen in the *PCRAM* cell endurance, as shown in Figure 2.4. The theory behind the relationship between the cell endurance and the RESET pulse width is related to the overall time elapsed by the cell at higher temperatures during the RESET operation or the total energy dissipated inside the device [59]. It should be noted, that the experimental data in Figure 2.4 was fit using the power law.



Figure 2.4 *PCRAM* cell endurance as a function of the RESET pulse width [59].
2.3.2 *PCRAM* Reliability Risks

The reliability risks of *PCRAM* can generally be grouped into three types: 1) data retention; 2) cycling endurance; and 3) data program and READ disturbs [56], [60], [61]. In Sections 2.3.2.1- 2.3.2.3, the standard methods used on the Micron 45 nm *PCRAM* devices to test the reliability risks are reviewed.

2.3.2.1 Data Retention

The major figure of merit for a non-volatile memory (*NVM*) is the capability of retaining the stored information for a long time period; the actual specification is 10 years [62]. To assess the *PCRAM* technology retention, accelerated bake testing on *PCRAM* cells are performed [56], [60]–[62]. However, these studies are generally limited in two ways: 1) to accelerate the data collection, the data is generally collected at very high temperatures (Temperatures > 180 °C), which requires a significant extrapolation when compared to the usable temperatures of the product and can affect the structure of the chalcogenide glass, and 2) the data collection is usually on a statistically small number of

cells, which likely does not expose possible defect failure modes that may be present/observed on a large array product [56]. For this reason, data retention needs to be examined at the part-per-million (*PPM*) level across a broad range of temperatures [56]. It should be noted that when the *PCRAM* device is subject to elevated temperatures, the resistance of the RESET *PCRAM* cell evolves with time as shown in Figure 2.5b [56], [57].

The behavior of the resistance shown in Figure 2.5 is mainly related to the unstable amorphous phase (RESET state) of the *PCRAM* cell, which is affected by two types of structural modifications: 1) the Structural Relaxation (*SR*) effect (Figure 2.5a), and 2) the crystallization process (Figure 2.5b) [57].



Figure 2.5 Resistance vs. time behavior during annealing, highlighting two possible structural phase modifications. (a) Structural relaxation at room temperature (T = 25 °C). (b) Drop in the RESET state cell resistance due to the nucleation and growth of a crystalline phase [57].

Both of these types of structural modifications affect resistance, which can lead to reliability issues for the *PCRAM* cell. In Figure 2.5b, the cell is initially RESET to ~1 M Ω , and the resistance is monitored at three different temperatures of 180 °C, 190 °C, and 210 °C [56]. Initially, the resistance in the cell increases due to resistance drift (a

phenomenon seen in amorphous chalcogenides) [56]; however, crystallization in the amorphous phase eventually sets in resulting in a drop in resistance and thereby, loss of data in the cell [56], [63].

The Structural Relaxation (*SR*) only affects the amorphous phase and has been explained by defect annihilation in the amorphous network, as shown in Figure 2.6 by the schematical annihilation process for a dangling bond as it transitions to a more stable state [57].



Figure 2.6 Schematic for the structural relaxation model in the amorphous chalcogenide material: (a) Structural defects (point defect such as a dangling bond); (b) The transition to the more stable state requires thermal excitation over an energy barrier E_A [57].

When multiple *PCRAM* cells are measured at the array level, a similar behavior is observed; however, the distribution of data retention failure times becomes broader. Figure 2.7 contains resistance distributions for an 512 Kb *PCRAM* array of RESET cells, which were run through successive high temperature bake steps [56]. The drift component is difficult to observe in this case due to the loss of measurement resolution above 1 M Ω ; however, here a significant variation in % cell vs. resistance with increasing bake time across the distribution of cells can be observed. After the final bake, the resistance of the cells ranges from essentially SET (Resistance < 10 k Ω) to fully RESET (Resistance=1 M Ω) [56], and the percentage of cells moving toward the SET resistance increases with increased bake time.



Figure 2.7 Resistance distributions of initially RESET *PCRAM* cells with increasing bake time at elevated temperature [56].

To estimate failure rates at product use conditions, an acceleration model for retention loss as a function of bake temperature is often used [56]. The experimental procedure consists of: 1) placing arrays of cells in a RESET state, and 2) baking the cells at elevated temperatures until retention loss is observed [56]. The *PCRAM* cells are considered fails once the resistance drops below a specified threshold (~100 K Ω), which is repeated at multiple temperatures on the same cells [56]. Temperatures between 125 °C and 160 °C have been found to be sufficient to describe the failure using this process [56]. Once the data is collected, it is then fit to the Arrhenius equation (Equation 2.3) to determine the data retention time [56].

$$t \propto \exp\left[\frac{E_a}{kT}\right],\tag{2.3}$$



Figure 2.8 Arrhenius plot of Data Retention Failure Time vs. Temperature, including both array and single cell data [56].

2.3.2.2 Cycling Endurance

As with data retention, achieving high reliability for cycling endurance is very important and requires optimized device and pulse operation [60]. The cycling endurance tests can be conducted in three ways: 1) SET cycling, 2) RESET cycling, and 3) alternating SET and RESET cycling [61]. As shown in Figure 2.9, a resistance change of two orders of magnitude between the SET and the RESET state has been shown to be unchanged for more than 10¹¹ programming cycles for a single *PCRAM* device with the alternating SET and RESET cycling [62].



Figure 2.9 Cycling Endurance of a *PCRAM* cell [62].

When performing the cycling endurance tests, it should be noted that it is important that optimized programming pulses for SET and RESET be determined to ensure that the endurance of the device is maintained or improved [61]. It is also very important that the device is not over programmed as this can lead to early device failures such as: 1) "Stuck SET" or RESET fails, and 2) "Stuck RESET" or cell opens [60], [61]. In general, cells that get stuck in RESET after cycling show a higher threshold voltage, suggesting a failure mechanism related to the *GST* [60]. However, cells that get stuck in a SET state show a high resistance in the *I-V* curve at high current, suggesting that the failure mechanism is related to the heating element (or "heater element") [60].

2.3.2.3 Data Program and READ Disturbs

Since reading and programming device operations are based on the application of suitable voltage pulses, a major concern for every non-volatile memory technology is the ability of the cell to retain data when the writing and reading methods can cause various

disturb issues (related to the isolation between adjacent bits, shown in Figure 2.10), which can induce a transition from an amorphous state to a polycrystalline state in a *PCRAM* cell [62].



Figure 2.10 Left: Schematic description of the programming disturb phenomenon [62]; Right: TEM cross-section of aggressor (yellow) and disturbed cell (red); a portion of the amorphous *GST* dome is crystallized [64].

Disturbs are an intrinsic phenomena of the memory array [61]. There are two major disturb mechanisms: 1) thermal proximity disturb during programming, which are often referred to as "Data Programming Disturbs," and 2) READ disturbs [61], [62]. Data programming disturbs occur when reading or writing a certain *PCRAM* cell, which then can effect unwanted reading or writing at a nearest neighbor *PCRAM* cell, or at *PCRAM* cells connected to the same word-line/bit-line as shown in Figure 2.10 [62]. For the READ disturbs, this often involves the repetitive readout of a *PCRAM* cell in a RESET state, which eventually may cause a modification of its phase.

To test for data programming disturbs, the following tasks are usually performed: 1) all cells in the array are programmed into a RESET state, 2) selected cells in a checkerboard pattern across the array are then programmed up to 10^6 cycles, and 3) the RESET state resistance before and after on the cells that were not cycled are then compared to determine the number of cells affected by the programming disturb [61].

2.3.3 Bit Error Rate and Array Reliability

In order to integrate PCRAM devices into large and yielding arrays, a large READ margin or "reading window" between the two memory logic states must exist and be maintained, with a probability of error or Bit Error Rate (*BER*) less than 10^{-6} (1 *PPM*) [65]. An example of the "reading window" can be seen in Figure 2.11 where a single-tile (4 Mb distributions) of SET and RESET resistances were collected on the μ Trench *PCRAM* array [65]. While the SET distribution is log-normal with a resistance of 5 - 10 k Ω , the RESET distribution is only log-normal for resistances between 400 k Ω - 1 M Ω . Starting around the cell resistance of $\sim 400 \text{ k}\Omega$ a pronounced tail or "RESET tail" is shown, which extends toward the low-resistance value of 20 k Ω and narrows the reading window between the SET and RESET states [65]. This RESET tail has been related to *PCRAM* cells that may have some abnormal material properties in or around the *GST* cell as a result of defects or processing issues that causes the PCRAM cell to behave differently to the applied electrical pulse [65]. It should be noted that this RESET tail and/or narrowing of the reading window is not a desirable characteristic; ideally the SET and RESET resistance distributions should have a large reading window between them so that the states of the cells can be easily distinguished. This means that out of all the *PCRAM* cells in a given memory array, the resistance of the cell with the highest SET resistance must be much lower than the resistance of the cell with the lowest RESET resistance.



Figure 2.11 Array statistics for 4 Mb of SET and RESET resistances collected on a μ-trench *PCRAM* array [65].

Looking at the resistance distribution for the SET and RESET states by cell percentage of 4Mb from an array of *PCRAM* devices (shown in Figure 2.11), it is apparent that the single electrical programming pulse used for the RESET operation is able to RESET the majority of the *PCRAM* cells. However, for the anomalous or abnormal cells (within the lower 2.27% cell percentage), a different RESET pulse may be required to increase the RESET state resistance of these cells and improve the reading window between the SET and RESET states [65]. It has been found that an improvement of the RESET tail resistance distribution can be obtained by optimizing the RESET programming operation with a faster quenching time (t_Q) on the RESET electrical pulse as shown in Figure 2.12 and Figure 2.13, where t_Q is varied from a 60 ns RESET pulse width down to 20 ns [65].



Figure 2.12 RESET and SET current pulses and significant parameters (highlighting t_0 or the quench time) [66].

With faster quenching time for the RESET pulse, the RESET tail becomes less apparent, meaning that the programming characteristics of the anomalous cells are now aligned with the intrinsic cell. This suggests that a faster quenching programming pulse is preventing the spontaneous crystallization of the *PCRAM* chalcogenide material, helping maintain the amorphous disordered state and high RESET resistance value [65].



Figure 2.13 Resistance distribution improvements: RESET achieved with a faster quenching of the RESET pulse (Green: longer quench time; Orange: Short shorter quench time); SET achieved with longer pulse (Green: Short pulse; Blue: long pulse) [65], [66].

From a PCRAM reliability viewpoint, the characterization and understanding of

the statistical spread of reliability parameters, such as the crystallization time and its

activation energy are extremely important [67]. Single-cell characterization only allows for the modeling of the intrinsic cell reliability with no insight into the reliability behavior of large arrays. The correlation between single cell performance and array performance still needs to be better understood. For example, a recent study was completed that compared the cumulative distribution of a single cell and array of cells (shown in Figure 2.14) [67]. In this comparison, two distributions of the time to SET (t^*_{set}), which was listed as the SET pulse-width required to reduce the cell resistance below 0.1 M Ω , were reviewed for: 1) The "Cell" distribution, which is a collection of multiple pulses on the same single cell, and 2) the "Array" distribution, which was obtained from a single SET pulse applied to multiple cells within the same array [67].



Figure 2.14 Cumulative distribution of measured set time t_{set}^* that is the pulsewidth of the set pulse required for reducing the cell resistance below $10^5 \Omega$. A cell distribution (collected from many experiments on the same cell) and array distribution (collected from single experiments performed on many different cells within the array) are compared [67].

As shown in Figure 2.14, the single cell distribution displays a narrower spread

than the array distribution. The statistical spread of the array data provides additional

insight into the spread of crystallization parameters among the cells [67]. Moreover, it is

interesting to see how the single cell distribution supports the repeatability of the crystallization process for a single cell [67].

2.4 Failure Rate Prediction

Several different distributions can be used to model failure rate under appropriate circumstances such as the exponential, Weibull, and lognormal distributions. However, it should be noted that due to the window of operating conditions chosen in this research (to be defined in Chapter 3). The standard time-to-failure or lifetime prediction methods and distributions commonly used are not possible, since the 45 nm 1-Gb *PCRAM* chip is not sufficiently stressed to fail at the temperatures and voltages, which are used for determining the optimal pulse conditions for very long periods of time. For this reason, this reliability prediction method monitors the cell resistance distributions collected from sections of the *PCRAM* 1Gigabit (*Gb*) memory array and will predict a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions, giving the lowest Bit Error Rate (*BER*).

2.4.1 Exponential Distribution

An exponential distribution implies a constant failure rate. However, a constant rate does not occur if the product is insufficiently screened or improperly designed for reliability. It also does not occur if the product is past the bottom of the "bath tub" curve and into the wear-out phase. The exponential distribution is the least complex of all lifetime distribution models. The exponential distribution for the reliability function is defined in Equation 2.4,

$$R(t) = exp(-\lambda * t), \qquad (2.4)$$

the cumulative distribution function (*CDF*) or failure distribution, is defined in Equation 2.5,

$$F(t) = 1 - \exp(-\lambda * t), \qquad (2.5)$$

and the probability distribution function (*PDF*), or the lifetime distribution model, which is obtained from the derivative (with respect to time) of the *CDF*, is defined in Equation 2.6,

$$f(t) = \lambda * exp(-\lambda * t), \qquad (2.6)$$

where, *t* is time and λ is the failure rate or "hazard rate."

It should be noted that the mean time to failure (*MTTF*) of the exponential function is the inverse of the failure rate λ , which is defined in Equation 2.7.

$$MTTF = 1/\lambda, \tag{2.7}$$

In Figure 2.15-2.17, figures of the *CDF*, *PDF*, and hazard rate (λ), for the

exponential distribution are shown.



Figure 2.15 *CDF* or F(t) for exponential distribution [68].



Figure 2.16 *PDF* or f(t) for exponential distribution [68].



Figure 2.17 Exponential distribution hazard rate [68].

2.4.2 Weibull Distribution

A Weibull distribution can be used to model the "weakest link." The Weibull function can be expressed in multiple ways [68]. The two-parameter version derives a characteristic life, and a shape parameter, usually called β . The three-parameter version for Weibull retains the characteristic life and β , but adds a "delay time" corresponding to the time required to initiate defects. The difference between the two-parameter and threeparameter Weibull is whether or not failures start at time zero [68]. The equation of the three-parameter Weibull distribution shown in Equation 2.8 is the probability of survival between time zero and time *t*, or in other words the Weibull reliability function *R*(*t*),

$$R(t) = exp\left[-\left(\frac{[t-\gamma]}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta}\right], \qquad (2.8)$$

where, β is the shape parameter, γ is the location parameter, which is also referred to as the defect initiation time parameter, and α is the characteristic life or scale parameter [68]. If failures do not start at time zero, the defect initiation time parameter (also known as the location parameter) is zero, and the Weibull exponential expression is reduced to Equation 2.9,

$$R(t) = exp\left[-\left(\frac{t}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta}\right],\tag{2.9}$$

when $\beta = 1$, Equation 2.9 becomes the exponential model, with $\alpha = 1/\lambda$ or the *MTTF*. The *PDF* of the two parameter Weibull distribution is defined in Equation 2.10, a plot of the *PDF* is shown in Figure 2.19 for different values of β [68].

$$f(t) = \frac{\beta}{t} \left(\frac{t}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta} exp\left[-\left(\frac{t}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta}\right],$$
(2.10)

The *CDF* of the two-parameter Weibull is defined in Equation 2.11,

$$F(t) = 1 - exp\left[-\left(\frac{t}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta}\right],\tag{2.11}$$

which is shown in Figure 2.18, and its associated hazard function is shown in Figure 2.20.



Figure 2.18 *CDF* of Weibull function, varying β [68].



Figure 2.19 Weibull function *PDF* in units of α , varying β [68].



Figure 2.20 Hazard rate for Weibull function, varying β [68].

The cumulative failure rate of the two parameter Weibull model or so-called cumulative hazard rate is defined in Equation 2.12,

$$H(t) = \left(\frac{t}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta},\tag{2.12}$$

with the instantaneous failure rate defined in Equation 2.13.

$$h(t) = \frac{\beta}{\alpha} \left(\frac{t}{\alpha}\right)^{\beta - 1},\tag{2.13}$$

2.4.3 Lognormal Distribution

The lognormal distribution is based on a normal distribution of failures vs. logarithm of time. The lognormal (also called Gaussian) distribution [68] for reliability function or survivor function is defined in Equation 2.14 as,

$$R(t) = 1 - \Phi\left(\frac{\ln(t) - \ln(t_{50})}{\sigma}\right),$$
(2.14)

where,

$$\Phi(z) = \frac{1}{2} \left[1 + Erf\left(\frac{z}{\sqrt{2}}\right) \right]. \tag{2.15}$$

The characteristic fitting parameters are the time to 50% cumulative failure (t_{50}) and sigma (σ), which is referred to as the shape parameter or the slope of the time to failure vs. the cumulative percent failure on a log scale and is a measure of the time dispersion of the failures [68]. The equation of the *CDF* for the lognormal distribution is shown in Equation 2.16.

$$F(t) = \Phi\left(\frac{\ln(t) - \ln(t_{50})}{\sigma}\right), \tag{2.16}$$

The probability distribution function (*PDF*), or the lifetime distribution model, is defined in Equation 2.17,

$$f(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}t\sigma} * exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{\ln(t) - \ln(t_{50})}{\sigma}\right)^2\right],\tag{2.17}$$

In Figure 2.21-2.23, figures of the *CDF*, *PDF*, and hazard rate, for the lognormal distribution are shown.



Figure 2.21 *CDF* of lognormal function with varying σ [68].



Figure 2.22 *PDF* of lognormal function with varying σ [68].



Figure 2.23 Hazard Rate of lognormal function with varying σ [68].

When performing reliability testing, the following points must be considered before implementing a reliability test: 1) in what applications will the device be used, 2) in what possible environments and operating conditions will the device be used, 3) what are the possible failure modes and mechanisms, 4) what level of reliability does the market require for the device, and 5) how long is the device expected to be in service. Once this is determined, there are multiple accelerated stresses that can be applied to devices such as: 1) temperature, 2) voltage, 3) temperature difference, and 4) current [51]. An important consideration in reliability testing is that the testing must contribute to the appropriate evaluation and improvement of semiconductor reliability [51].

2.5 Reliability Model Classification

Reliability models can be classified into two types: 1) physical models, and 2) statistical models. Physical models are used to explain the electrical and parametric behavior of semiconductor devices, whereas statistical models are used to understand statistical inference and the estimation of defect and failure rates. Due to the long lifetime and low failure rate requirements of semiconductor devices, test under actual usage conditions would require extensive test time and excessively large sample sizes. To

shorten the test time, accelerated tests on voltage, temperature, and humidity have been developed. In addition, statistical sampling is used [50]–[53]. However, in recent years, customer demand for shorter development-to-shipment times as well as the increasing advancement and complexity of semiconductor devices has made failure analysis extremely difficult. Consequently, the evaluations of basic failure mechanisms are now being studied when a device is in the development phase. Products are divided into different test element groups such as process and design [51].

2.6 Proposal

The Micron/Numonyx 45 nm technology *PCRAM* production part will be used in mobile devices, such as smart phone and/or tablet. Considering the environment and the operating conditions that a mobile device is exposed to, if the mobile device were to be left in an automobile on a summer day, how many bits are at risk of being sensed incorrectly during the READ operation? Using the standard retention test discussed in Section 2.3.2.1, the retention prediction shows that the mobile device could sit in the car for 10 years and retain the state of the bit, if the ambient temperature of the car is below 85 °C. However, what if a programming pulse or READ pulse were applied multiple times while the mobile device was at an elevated temperature? How many *PCRAM* cells within the array would be at risk of possible retention loss, or what would be the percentage of bits that would fall within the programming/reading window, which could possibly be sensed incorrectly? The market reliability requirement for the Bit Error Rate for an array of cells is 1 part-per-million (*PPM*). Would the current retention prediction model be adequate to predict a possible retention issue?

The hypothesis for this research is that a reliability prediction method that finds the optimal pulse conditions for an array of *PCRAM* devices (using ambient temperatures between 25 to 125 °C) and predicts the Bit Error Rate (*BER*) has the potential to predict reliability issues closer to the normal operating conditions for the device. In this work, the aim of this research is to develop a reliability prediction method, different than standard retention reliability methods, using lower ambient temperatures from 25 to 125 °C. This new method models and predicts a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions that give the lowest Bit Error Rate (*BER*) on a 1-Gigabit (*Gb*) array of experimental *PCRAM* devices, using the Micron/Numonyx *PCRAM* 45 nm cell architecture.

2.7 Conclusions

To support reliable large array products, *PCRAM* must be able to retain data over the life of the product [56]. The standard reliability prediction methods used on *PCRAM* and semiconductors have been reviewed, including the materials and geometries of the Micron/Numonyx 45 nm *PCRAM* experimental device, which was used in this study. The hypothesis for the research and aim of this dissertation has also been reviewed.

CHAPTER 3: EXPERIMENTAL SETUP AND OPTIMAL PULSE CONDITION STRATEGIES

3.1 Experimental Setup

In Chapter 3 the experimental setup used for developing the reliability prediction method is presented. This includes the screening of the voltage pulse amplitude and SET quench time, which is later used to determine the design space for the designed experiments. The prediction models are created for the optimal pulse conditions and Bit Error Rate (*BER*), which are then used to predict a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions giving the lowest Bit Error Rate (*BER*), on a 1-Gigabit (*Gb*) *PCRAM* array of Micron/Numonyx 45 nm *PCRAM* experimental devices.

<u>3.1.1 Electrical Test Setup</u>

In general, the most basic form of electrical testing for a single *PCRAM* device can be performed using a pulse generator (for programming the device) and an oscilloscope to determine the voltage drop across the device (through the use of a series load resistor) [69]. For the Micron/Numonyx 45 nm PCRAM experimental chip, in order to access the 1 Gigabit (*Gb*) array, a device specific probe card and tester capable of making array level measurements is needed. The probe card is specifically designed for the Micron/Numonyx 45 nm *PCRAM* experimental chip to collect the electrical measurement data. Also discussed in Chapter 2, the distribution of the resistances for the amorphous and crystalline phases (or RESET and SET states) over an array of *PCRAM* devices depends on the shape of the programming pulse. For these reasons, all measurements were performed using the MicroMate (μM) tester (Figure 3.1), which is a Micron specific tool that consists of a self-contained module offering the combination of both single cell and array level electrical characterization.



Figure 3.1 MicroMate (μ M) Tester.

Depending on the part, the bond pads or electrical contact points between the *PCRAM* device and the pins of the probe card can change. For this reason, the package part probe cards are interchangeable on the probe stations, allowing multiple part types to be tested on the same probe station.

As shown in Figure 3.2, the device specific probe card can be inserted into a probe station just above the thermal chuck. Built-in clamps on the probe station are used to hold the package part probe card securely in place. The thermal chuck is used to hold the wafer in place by applying a vacuum on the back-side of the wafer; the thermal chuck also has electrical coils within the chuck, allowing the wafer to be heated for the temperature measurement tests.



Figure 3.2 Probe station, showing package part probe card and thermal vacuum chuck (directly below the probe card).

As discussed in Chapter 1, each memory cell in the *PCRAM* array is referred to as a storage element. The storage element consists of a top electrode, memory layer (*GST*), and the heater storage element material. This storage element is connected to a *BJT* selection transistor, as discussed in Chapter 2 (shown in Figure 3.3, right). In the memory array, the base of all BJT select transistors is connected to the same row or "Word-Line," while the top-electrode contacts the *PCRAM* cells belonging to the same column or "Bit-Line." The memory cell is selected by means of row (or Word-Line) and column (or Bit-Line) decoders that generate the electrical control signals required for the READ and SET/RESET programming operations (shown in Figure 3.3, left).

It should also be noted that the Micron/Numonyx *PCRAM* 45 nm 1-Gb experimental wafers have trims available that can be used to switch the SET pulse from current mode (or *I*-force) to a voltage mode (or *V*-force), as shown in Figure 3.3, right. In the production part, the current mode (*I*-force) is used for the SET pulse and voltage mode (*V*-force) is used for the RESET pulse. For this reason, the optimal pulse conditions for the SET pulse using voltage mode (*V*-force) are not well understood on the Micron/Numonyx 45 nm 1-Gb part. For all tests performed in the designed experiments (to be discussed), *V*-force is used for both the SET and RESET programming pulses.



Figure 3.3 Left: Diagram of *PCRAM* array [25], [42]; Right: Circuit schematic of an individual memory cell in the *PCRAM* array, Parasitics, Heater, Select Transistor, and programming pulse source.

In voltage mode programming, the memory cell is biased by applying an adequate voltage level to the selected Bit-Line (*BL*) through the high-voltage *PMOS* transistors. The *BJT* is turned on by applying 0 V to the addressed Word-Line (*WL*), which is connected to the base of the *PNP-BJT*. The current flowing through the *PCRAM* cell is controlled by means of the *WL* voltage. The stored information is read-out by sensing the current flowing through the cell (which will be referred to as the READ current), when a suitable READ voltage is applied. To prevent unintentional programming of the *GST* state, the bit-line READ voltage is set to 1.20 V.

In order to measure the cell current of the SET and RESET state with high accuracy, the *PCRAM* array can be operated in direct memory access (*DMA*) mode, allowing the cell current (I_{cell}) to be sensed for a given bit within the array directly during the READ operation. The cell resistance (R_{cell}) is calculated as the ratio between the READ voltage (V_{read}), which is applied across the cell and the current sensed, which is flowing through the cell I_{cell} (i.e., $R_{cell} = V_{read} / I_{cell}$).

3.1.2 The SET and RESET Pulse

In beginning, the process of determining the optimal programming conditions for the SET and RESET programming pulses, a key aspect that needed to be considered was the shape of the RESET and SET programming pulses. As described in Chapter 1, a proper RESET pulse requires a rapid quenching of the chalcogenide material to place the *PCRAM* cell in the amorphous or RESET state. For this reason, a square pulse was chosen for the RESET pulse operation, with the RESET pulse width fixed at 45 nsec and a trailing edge or quench time set at 10 nsec. The quench time of 10 nsec is the fastest reproducible pulse that can be applied to the 1-Gb *PCRAM* array with this tester.

For the SET pulse, a gradual trailing edge has proven to be more efficient when programming an array of devices into the crystalline or SET state [70], allowing the atoms within the chalcogenide material more time to arrange into a crystalline phase. For this reason, a trapezoidal, or "set-sweep," form of pulse was implemented (shown in Figure 3.4). The set-sweep pulse is characterized by a maximum (V_M) and minimum (V_m) SET voltage, and the time before quench is labeled as T_s [70], which we will later refer to as the SET quench time (Q_s). In the literature, the set-sweep pulse of an array of *PCRAM* devices was programmed on an 8-Mb *BJT* selected array and found to have the advantage of narrowing the SET distribution when programming multiple cells, due to the gradual change in the temperature profile [70].



Figure 3.4 Set-Sweep program pulse [70].

The theory behind the set-sweep pulse is that each cell has a specific optimum SET voltage for a determined programming time [70]. By using a trapezoidal SET pulse, different optimum SET voltages can be applied to different cells being programmed simultaneously; hence, if the optimal program voltage of a cell is in the range of (V_M) to (V_m) , the cell turns out to be programmed with optimum conditions [70].

Prior to conducting the designed experiments, initial screening of the RESET pulse amplitude (V_r) and the SET quench time (Q_s) were performed to determine the window of values to use for the optimal pulse conditions Design of Experiment (DOE). The initial screening was performed to determine the high and low levels, which would be used for the DOEs as represented in the cube plots in Figure 3.5. In the Cube Plot shown (Figure 3.5, left), the left half of the two-dimensional geometric figure represents the observations of the cell resistance (R_i) collected when the RESET voltage (V_r) pulse amplitude is set at its low level, and the right half represents the observations collected at its high level. Likewise, the bottom half of the cube plot represents the observations when the SET quench time (Q_s) is set at its low level, and the top half represents the observations at the high level. When a third factor is introduced, an added dimension is created resulting in a three-dimensional geometric figure as shown in Figure 3.5, right. More than three factors can be used in a DOE; however, when monitoring the response, additional factors must be held constant while the three factor response is observed. Care needs to be used in creation of the treatment run combinations. If one of the corner points is going to result in failed product, then for the optimal conditions design, it is more beneficial to create a smaller design space inside the original design.



Figure 3.5 Design of Experiment Cube Plot (left) and 2³ Cube Plot (right).

When setting up the design space window for modeling the optimal pulse conditions, consideration was taken to ensure that the window of pulse conditions and temperatures for the design space were large enough to capture the cell resistance response and determine the optimal conditions without causing over-programming of the *PCRAM* cell. In the initial testing, with the chosen RESET and SET pulse shapes presented, a "Program and Verify" technique was used for both the SET Quench time (Q_s) , shown in Figure 3.6, and for the RESET pulse amplitude (V_r) , shown in Figure 3.7, used in determining the quench time window for the SET pulse and voltage pulse amplitude window for the RESET and SET pulses.



Figure 3.6 Sequence of programming and read pulses, showing the RESET-SET transition as a function of SET quench time (Q_s) .

For the screening of the SET quench time (Q_s), sequences of increasing Q_s were applied to an array of cells, which were programmed into the amorphous or RESET state prior to the SET pulse. The median resistances of the 440 bits sampled from the 1-Gigabit *PCRAM* array is shown in Figure 3.6. As depicted, the pulse sequence consisted of first applying a RESET pulse (*Vr*) to place the partition of cells in an amorphous or RESET state prior to applying the SET pulse with increasing quench time (Q_s), followed by a READ (*Vread*) pulse.

In this test, the SET quench time (Q_s) sample window was between 100 nsec and 650 nsec, while holding the SET pulse amplitude at 5 V for each applied SET pulses. To initialize the sequence, a 6 V RESET pulse is applied just prior to the SET pulse. After the SET pulse is applied, the READ current is sensed in *DMA* mode, and the cell resistance is calculated. The test was conducted at three different temperatures: 30 °C, 60 °C, and 120 °C. The READ points in Figure 3.6 are the median resistance values taken or READ after the SET and RESET voltage pulses were applied at a given temperature. As mentioned above, the sampled median resistance was obtained from 440 bits in the 1-Gigabit array of *PCRAM* experimental cells.

As shown in Figure 3.6, the RESET to SET transition shows a temperature dependence at lower values of Q_s . At higher values of Q_s the SET pulse is able to fully crystallize the active region above the heater, changing the phase of the active region from an amorphous phase to a crystalline phase. At 100 nsec, the SET pulse is marginal, showing overall higher median cell resistance than at higher values of Q_s , meaning that at ~100 nsec the SET pulse amplitude does not have sufficient time to cool after the programming pulse, which is needed to place the active area above the heater in a crystalline phase.

For the screening of the RESET voltage (V_r) pulse amplitude, sequences of increasing V_r amplitude were applied to an array of cells, which were programmed into the crystalline or SET state prior RESET pulse. The median resistances of the 440 bits sampled from the 1-Gigabit *PCRAM* array are shown in Figure 3.7. As depicted, the
pulse sequence consisted of first applying a SET pulse (*Vs*) to place the partition of cells in a crystalline or SET state prior to applying the RESET pulse (*Vr*) and subsequent READ (*Vread*) pulse.



Figure 3.7 Sequence of programming and read pulses, showing the SET-to-RESET transition as a function of RESET pulse amplitude.

In this test, the RESET voltage (V_r) pulse amplitude is increased with increments of 0.50 V while holding the total RESET pulse time at 55 nsec for each RESET pulse applied. To initialize the sequence, a 5.50 V SET pulse is applied just prior to the RESET pulse. After the RESET pulse is applied, the READ current is sensed in *DMA* mode, and the cell resistance is calculated. The test was conducted at five different temperatures: 25 °C, 30 °C, 60 °C, 120 °C, and 125 °C. The READ points in Figure 3.7 are the median resistance values taken or READ after the SET and RESET voltage pulses were applied at a given temperature. As mentioned above, the sampled median resistance was obtained from 440 bits in the 1-Gigabit array of *PCRAM* experimental cells.

As shown in Figure 3.7, the SET to RESET transition shows significant temperature dependence as the RESET voltage (V_r) transitions from 4 V to 5 V, which is the point at which the amorphous dome starts to form over the heater. At 4 V, the RESET pulse is marginal. For the 60 °C trace, little to no change in the median resistance is measured between the 0 V and the 4 V pulse. At ~4 V, the RESET pulse amplitude does not have sufficient cell current to generate the Joule heating necessary to heat the active area above the melting temperature (*Tm*) for the majority of the 440 bits sampled.

One more observation from Figure 3.7 is related to the cell resistance reaching an almost steady state for RESET voltages between 5 V and 6V but then decreasing on the 25 °C and 125 °C traces between 6.5 V and 7 V. Note: The 25 °C and 125 °C were the only two traces that had RESET voltages applied up to 7V, all other temperature traces were only applied up to 6V. With increased programming voltage (*Vr*), the thickness of the amorphous dome increases [71]. This drop in resistance with increasing programming current is referred to as the "Over RESET phenomena," which is defined as a decrease in the cell resistivity and activation energy even with the thickness of the amorphous cap increasing [71], as shown in Figure 3.8.



Figure 3.8 Over RESET phenomena: Top: TEM cross-sections of the active region of a *PCRAM* cell for programming currents A, B, C, and D; Bottom: READ resistance vs. programming current for sequences with increasing and decreasing programming current, showing decreasing activation energy for Over RESET bit D [71].

3.1.3 Distributions

3.1.3.1 Phase Distributions

To better understand the temperature dependence of the cell resistance in the RESET state, the natural log of the median cell conductance (of the data shown in Figure 3.7) is plotted as function of 1/T (Figure 3.9), where T is the temperature (in Kelvin). In Figure 3.9, the temperature dependence of the conductance in the amorphous phase (RESET state) of the *GST* film can better be seen based on the slope of the line for the various RESET pulse voltages over the temperature range. For RESET, pulse amplitudes between 3.9 V and 4.5 V bits are being partially RESET by the applied voltage pulse, meaning that both the 3.9 V and 4.5 V pulses show an intermediate behavior between

amorphous (RESET) and crystalline (SET) phases. The change in the slope of the 7 V trace should also be noted, which is related to the over programming phenomena shown in Figure 3.8, showing a similar change (or lowering of the conductance activation energy) as Vr is increased above 6 V.



Figure 3.9 Temperature dependence of resistance for SET to RESET voltage pulse amplitude sequence.

The temperature dependence of the cell resistance in the RESET state is largely due to the amorphous phase of the *GST* material. For RESET, pulse voltages between 4.5-6 V, the slope and/or activation energies of the cells show a steady increase in the

conductance activation energy as Vr increases (as shown in Figure 3.9). Hence, the thickness of the amorphous dome is increasing as Vr increases and the energy barrier, which needs to be overcome for conduction in the chalcogenide glass to occur, is increasing. From the conduction activation energies calculated, the upper limit of the design space for Vr was set at 6 V, which shows the highest conduction activation energy prior to the over-reset transition.

3.1.3.2 Cumulative Distributions

To analyze the array performance to the SET and RESET programming pulses discussed in Sections 3.1.2 and 3.1.3, the cell percentages vs. resistance were reviewed to determine the spread of resistance values between the different cells inside the array, over the three different temperatures of 30 $^{\circ}$ C, 60 $^{\circ}$ C, and 120 $^{\circ}$ C.

Figure 3.10 shows a 440-bit distribution from a single-tile of SET and RESET cell resistances that were collected using the programming method discussed in Sections 3.1.2. Looking at the resistance distribution by cell percentage for the 440 bits of RESET *PCRAM* cells (shown in Figure 3.10 (middle)), it is apparent that the RESET voltage amplitude programming pulse used for the RESET operation is able to RESET the majority of the *PCRAM* cells, as the RESET voltage pulse amplitude reaches 5 V. The resistance tail discussed in Section 2.3 is present but not so apparent due to the small sample size (440 bits). The partial-RESET voltage pulse of 4.5 V has the most predominant RESET tail, which becomes less prevalent as the ambient temperature increases from 30 °C to 120 °C. It should also be noted that as the temperature increases each of the resistance distributions for a given RESET voltage pulse amplitude start to



spread apart. At 5.5 V, the pulse has slightly higher cell resistance values at lower cell percentages when compared to the 5.0 V and 6.0 V RESET voltage amplitude pulses.

Figure 3.10 Cumulative distributions of the programmed resistance levels: Top: Legends for SET to RESET and RESET to SET pulse sequences; Middle: SET to RESET voltage pulse amplitude sequence; Bottom: RESET to SET voltage pulse quench time sequence.

For the SET voltage pulse quench time sequence, it was interesting to see that the

top portion of the SET distribution converges with increased SET quench time (Q_s) .

However, as the temperature increased from 30°C to 120 °C, most of the bits in the 100

nsec quench time distribution start to match up with the distributions with longer quench

times; this result demonstrates how at higher temperatures the partially-RESET bits (from

the lower SET quench time of 100 nsec) start to transition to the SET state, possibly due to nucleation or crystallization of the partially-RESET bits at higher ambient temperature.

3.1.4 Design of Experiments (DOEs) Setup

After completing the initial screening, the design space was determined to be: 1) Temperature (ranging from 25 to 125 °C), 2) RESET/SET voltage (ranging from 4V to 6V), and 3) Slope/Quench Time (ranging from 100 nsec to 1000 nsec) for the SET pulse. To keep the number of observations low and reduce the expense of the experiment, random sample wafers were gathered to avoid bias in the study, allowing a good sample and representation of the population of *PCRAM* engineering wafers. It should be noted that the die sampling within a wafer was selected from specific locations; however, the die selection was chosen at random. A representation of a lot, wafer, and die are shown in Figure 3.11.



Figure 3.11 Representation of a *PCRAM* lot, wafer, and die.

Three separate engineering lots were sampled: B286889, B282212, and B286883. These lots were generated at different times within the production fabrication process. Moreover, multiple tool groups were used at different processing steps within the traveler flow. From these three lots, three wafers were randomly selected: A3, B20, and C1 respectively, as shown in Figure 3.12. Two of the wafers (A3 & B20) were used for the measurements for the model creation, and the third wafer (C1) was used as the independent wafer to validate the optimal pulse condition model. DOEs were implemented using a selected window of pulse conditions and temperatures based on the initial screening. It should be noted that some of the conditions selected for the pulse voltages, SET quench times, and temperatures are outside of the normal operating conditions defined for the *PCRAM* product.



Figure 3.12 Representation of the engineering lot numbers and wafers selected. Die selection was taken at random from regions at the Center, Middle, and Edge of the wafers.

When setting up both the initial DOEs and subsequent DOEs, the use of statistical software (JMP) was needed to determine the best DOE model and to perform the statistical modeling needed to determine the main effects, interactions, and response of the *PCRAM* cell resistance. JMP (pronounced 'jump') is an interactive data visualization software and statistical analysis tool, allowing the user a wide range of statistical analyses and modeling tools [72]. JMP has been a part of Statistical Analysis System (SAS) since

1989, which is when the first version of the JMP software was launched [72]. JMP is used in applications such as DOEs, quality control, and scientific research [72].

The use of regression analysis in JMP became a very powerful tool in determining the optimal pulse conditions model and Bit Error Rate (*BER*) model equations, which will be discussed further, later in this section. From the three separate engineering lots, random die selection measurements were taken at locations in the center, middle, and edge of the wafer. For the comparison of the RESET and SET cell resistance, the bits were programmed with the standard Micron programming conditions for both the RESET and SET pulses. The variability plot of the cell resistances from the center (C), middle (M), and edge (E) of the wafers selected are shown in Figure 3.13 (RESET state) and Figure 3.14 (SET state), 441 bits were sampled from each die location.





The sample measurements taken show the variability present within-wafer and

from lot-to-lot for the three separate engineering lots sampled. From the variability plots,

the engineering wafers were found to be comparable. Lot# B282212 (wafer# B20) did show overall lower edge (E) resistance when compared to the other two lots in the RESET state.



Figure 3.14 SET cell resistances of 441 *PCRAM* bits from the engineering wafers sampled at the center (C), middle (M), and edge (E) of each wafer, after wafers came from probe.

To help in eliminating some of the unknown responses from the screening tests, surface design models were used to determine the optimal pulse conditions by simultaneously studying multiple variables at one time to determine the main effects and interactions. From this data, tabulated results, box plots, profile results, and surface responses plots were used to graph the response of the resistance of the *PCRAM* cells to a given process variable change. This approach helped in unfolding the true response for each of the variables. From the response graphs, the direction of the response was then analyzed to determine the significance of the variable and eventually to find the optimal location for the pulse conditions by temperature.

When performing the response surface design, for the optimal pulse conditions, the pulse sequence for the response surface design DOEs were completed by performing what we will call "seasoning cycling." The seasoning cycling consisted of ten alternating SET and RESET checkerboard pattern (CKB) pulses across a single partition in the array (67 Mbits), with the given pulse conditions for the SET and RESET pulse. This was done to ensure that the cell resistance values for the SET/RESET states were representative of the given pulse conditions and temperature applied. Figure 3.15 shows an example of the voltage pulses for the RESET (V_r) and the SET (V_s) pulses.



Figure 3.15 Top: Checkerboard programming pattern (CBK); Left: RESET programming pulse shape; SET programming pulse shape.

The programming of the single partition in the array is shown in Figure 3.16.

After the single partition has finished the seasoning cycling in the checkerboard pattern,

the READ pulse is applied to a select number of rows and columns from a single 4 Mb tile to collect the sample for the analysis.



Figure 3.16 Representation of a single partition within a die being programmed with the checkerboard pattern.

The reason for the seasoning cycling and the checkerboard patterning with the given SET and RESET pulse conditions (prior to performing the READ pulse) was to ensure that the interaction between the SET and RESET pulse was taking effect and to check for possible thermal proximity disturb (discussed in Section 2.3). For example, when programming a single bit or an array of bits, the effect of both the SET and RESET pulses needs to be taken into consideration for a given pulse sequence. The reason for this is that the resistance of the intermediate resistance states depends on the distribution of the amorphous and crystalline phases inside the *GST* layer. In particular, the thickness of the amorphous cap obtained after the RESET programming pulse is applied is a key parameter that controls the resistance, and thus the intermediate states in the case of a

partial-RESET for a given bit. The amorphous cap thickness is also important when considering the partial-SET after a programming sequence since; in this case, it affects the minimum value of the cell resistance and, hence, the reading window as discussed in Chapter 2. Finally, the effect of thermal proximity disturb during programming can affect the neighboring bit if the programming temperature gets too hot, which can lead to loss of retention. For this reason, the seasoning cycling in a checkerboard pattern was used.

Considering that there was no cycling feature on the MicroMate (μM) or method of converting the SET pulse programming mode from current mode to voltage mode, software using Python needed to be created to do these tasks and to interface with the μM . The Python script was built to request input parameters such as the partition that would be programmed, number of cycles, and the file location of the modified trims file. Some of the more common script functions written and used in the cycling tests are provided in the appendix of this dissertation. The modified trims file contains a list of the standard trim values, which included the trim values used to change the SET pulse to voltage mode and trim values for changing the RESET pulse amplitude, SET pulse amplitude, and SET quench time. It should also be noted that all of the trims in this file could manually be changed if desired. After importing the modified trims file values into the EI manager of the μM , the script would then perform the seasoning cycling and the DMA READ on the given partition. The trim value changes that were made to go from current mode to voltage mode and to change the SET and RESET pulse conditions are listed in Table 3.1.

Trim Changes	Address	Was (HEX value):	IS (HEX value):
RESET Pulse Amplitude	47C0	0x0007	0x0000 to 0x001F
SET Imola Voltage Mode	47C6	0x0000	0x0100
Bit Line Compensation	47DF	0x0110	0x0220
SET VHPRG	47C3	0x004B	0x001C
SET Pulse Amplitude	47C2	0x0048	0x0087 to 0x00CA
SET Quench Time	47C4	0x0006	0x0000 to 0x000C

Table 3.1Table of Trim Changes used for Voltage Mode RESET and SET pulseparameters.

CHAPTER 4: MODELING

4.1 Optimal Pulse Condition Modeling

The aim of this chapter is to present the model creation method used in determining the optimal pulse conditions for a given temperature. In the development of a prediction model for the optimal pulse conditions for the RESET and SET programming pulse (for a given temperature), the cell resistance was modeled as a function of temperature (T), RESET voltage (V_r), SET voltage (V_s), and SET quench time (Q_s). For the regression analysis, the least means squares method was used to generate the parameter estimates, model equations, surface plots, contour plots, and finally the profiling data used in determining the optimal pulse conditions.

4.1.1 Least Squares Regression

For all regression analysis performed in the Design of Experiments (DOEs), linear regression was used. The linear regression model describes the response to a set of independent variables, which in our case are *T*, *V_r*, *V_s*, *Q_s*, and *Cycling*. Standard least squares regression is used in this process. The technique fits a line that minimizes the sums of the squared distances from each individual point to the fitted-line and determines the line that fits best. For example, for a regression line where Resistance (*R*) is the dependent variable and Temperature (*T*) is the applied independent variable on a standard scatter Y by X plot, then the vertical deviation of the point (*T_i*, *R_i*) from the fit line $R = b_0 + b_1T$ is

$$height of point - height of line = R_i - b_0 + b_1 T_i, \qquad (4.1)$$

the sum of the squared vertical deviations from the points $(T_i, R_i), ..., (T_n, R_n)$ to the line is then

$$f(b_o, b_1) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} [R_i - b_0 + b_1 T_i]^2.$$
(4.2)

The point estimates of β_0 and β_1 are coefficients of b_0 , ..., b_k which minimize Equation 4.2. To determine the point estimates of β_0 , β_1 ,..., β_k , the partial derivatives of $\frac{\partial f}{\partial b_0}$, $\frac{\partial f}{\partial b_1}$, ..., $\frac{\partial f}{\partial b_k}$ are taken and set equal to zero, resulting in a system of normal equations for the estimates. The errors in the fitted model, called "residuals," are the differences between the actual value of each observation and the value predicted by the fitted model. It is important to note that the residual data should have no systematic patterns, and the distribution of the residual data should be normal, otherwise a transformation of the cell resistance is needed to normalize the residuals and/or remove the patterns. Transforming the data entails creating another variable that is a function of the original response, such as the square root or log transformation. Transforming the data, prior to fitting the model may alter the variability patterns of the residuals and allow the model to be fit. If the model is found to fit after transforming the data, the results from the regression analysis of the transformed model need to then be back transformed for the point estimate values to be used in the model equation.

When a linear regression model is fit to the data, all eligible model parameters are estimated. One question that has to be answered before investigating assumptions and using the model for predictions is whether the regression relationship is significant. If it is, then the assumptions can be tested and response predicted. This question can be stated in terms of the statistical hypothesis test shown in Equation 4.3:

$$H_o = \beta_1 = \beta_2 = \dots \beta_k = 0 \tag{4.3}$$

H_a : at least one β is not equal to 0,

where, H_o is the null hypothesis and H_a is the alternative hypothesis. The purpose of any statistical data analysis is to meet certain experimental objectives and to answer certain experimental questions. These experimental objectives and questions are stated in the form of hypothesis statements, which consist of both a null (H_o) and alternative hypothesis (H_a). Prior to any data being collected and analyzed, it is important to establish what it is that is being researched. The null hypothesis (H_o) is a statement about the value of one or more population parameters that is usually suspect. In other words, the null hypothesis usually contains the statement that reflects the process under normal conditions. These hypothesized values can be based on historical data, customer requirements, experience, or educated speculation. Most often statistical analyses are performed to disprove or invalidate the statement specified in the null hypothesis. The alternative hypothesis (H_a) is a statement about the value of one or more population parameters that is thought to be true. Usually, the statement in the alternative hypothesis reflects change or deviation from normal conditions.

In proving out the statistical hypothesis, test statistic (t-statistic) and p-values are often used. A test statistic is calculated using the sample data and is generally a transformation of the sample statistic by standardizing the difference between what is observed and what is hypothesized, given the amount of variation and the sample size. For each t-statistic, there is a p-value associated with it. The p-value is the likelihood or probability of observing the observed value of the t-statistic or more extreme value given the scaled estimate is truly zero. The smaller the p-value the more likely the null hypothesis will be rejected. In other words, if the p-value is small (< 0.05) for a particular factor, then the conclusion is that the factor is statistically significant, or rather, there is a significant increase or decrease in the response as the factor is adjusted. If the p-value is large, then the factor could be removed from the model to help strengthen the other effects and to simplify the model.

There are four DOEs used in this research. For all DOEs, the null and alternative hypothesis is as shown in Equation 4.3. If any of the point estimate values yields a t-statistic (or t-ratio) greater than zero and have a p-value of less than 0.05, then the null hypothesis is rejected, and there is some significant response.

After determining the statistical hypothesis, for the model type, the response surface model design was then defined, which takes into account each of the relations as well as the squared terms for the model effects. The purpose of using a response surface model was to find the optimal values of the terms that produce the maximum or minimum expected response. This is accomplished by fitting a collection of terms in a quadratic model. For example, if there are two independent variables, Temperature (T) and Voltage (V), then:

Response Surface (*T*) fits: $\beta_0 + \beta_1 T + \beta_2 T^2$

Response Surface (*T*, *V*) fits: $\beta_0 + \beta_1 T + \beta_2 T^2 + \beta_3 V + \beta_4 V^2 + \beta_5 T V$

Once the regression analysis is completed, estimates of β_0 and β_1 are generated and sorted to screen the variables, which show the most significant effects. Sorting is based on the t-statistic (or t-ratio) and the p-value (or Prob >|t|).

<u>4.1.2 DOE 1</u>

4.1.2.1 DOE 1 RESET State Analysis

In determining the optimal pulse conditions for the RESET and SET pulse shape, a surface response Design of Experiment (DOE) was setup that takes into account low, medium, and high values for: 1) *T*, ranging from 25 to 125 °C, 2) V_r and V_s , ranging from 4 V to 6 V, and 3) Q_s , ranging from 100 nsec to 1000 nsec. The purpose of this design is to optimize RESET and SET pulse conditions by looking for the locations of maximum and minimum cell resistance for the RESET and SET states, respectively. When building a response surface design with multiple responses, often a factor setting that is optimal for one response may not be optimal for several responses. For this reason, it is best to determine a range for each response that is considered optimal and then simultaneously to analyze all the response surfaces to determine the optimal settings that are acceptable according to the ranges determined for each response. This method of simultaneously analyzing response surfaces is performed using the prediction profiler, which will be discussed later in this chapter.

The layout of this DOE was created using the DOE response surface design generator in JMP. The cube structure for this design is referred to as a "face center cube," which is a form of a Central Composite Design (*CCD*), as shown in Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.1 Centra Composite Design (CCD), Face Center Cube.

Using the face center cube design, the use of low, medium, and high values were implemented for T, V_r , V_s , and Q_s , to check for possible curvature in the response through the use of the medium values or "center points," as shown in Table 4.1.

<i>T</i> [°C]	V_r [V]	V_s [V]	$Q_s[nsec]$	TEST
				Sequence
25	4	4	1000	1
25	4	4	500	2
25	4	6	100	3
25	5	5	100	4
25	6	4	500	5
25	6	6	1000	6
25	6	5	1000	7
80	4	5	1000	8
80	5	5	500	9
80	5	6	500	10
80	6	5	100	11
125	4	4	100	12
125	5	4	100	13
125	6	4	1000	14
125	6	4	500	15
125	6	6	500	16
125	4	6	100	17
125	4	6	1000	18

Table 4.1DOE 1 matrix of parameters.

After performing DOE 1, the individual resistance cell values collected from the designed experiment were grouped by T, V_r , V_s , and Q_s , as shown in the variability plot of Figure 4.2, which is showing only the RESET cell resistance values that were collected after the RESET programming pulse. From the variability plot, it is apparent that the variability in the RESET state resistance distribution for cells programmed with a RESET voltage (V_r) of 4 V is significantly larger than the other distributions that were programmed at higher V_r , at the same temperature.



Figure 4.2 Variability plot of the RESET cell resistance bit values for DOE 1 going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature.

It should also be noted that the overall distribution and median cell resistance of the test sequences programmed with $V_r = 4$ V show a statistically different RESET state than the other bits. This result shows that the majority of the bits, which were RESET at $V_r = 4$ V, are only partially RESET. This was expected based on the initial screening test performed in Section 3.1.3. The partial RESET of the bits is related to the limited volume of amorphous chalcogenide material (*GST*) above the heater element (or in the active region). To fully RESET the bit, a larger volume of chalcogenide material needs to be melted through Joule heating prior to the quench into an amorphous state or RESET state for the device. In other words, the thickness of the amorphous cap obtained after the RESET programming controls the resistance and the intermediate states (in this case a partial-RESET) for the bits programmed at $V_r = 4$ V. To understand the cell resistance response and possible interactions that are occurring between the RESET and SET pulse parameters and Temperature, the least squares analysis was performed.

In order to perform the least squares analysis in JMP, the data table size had to be reduced due to data storage memory errors, when using JMP, from the large amount of array data collected. To reduce the file size, the median resistance for each DOE test sequence was calculated and only the median values were considered in the least squares analysis for DOEs 1 through 4. The median cell resistance values used for DOE 1 are shown in Figure 4.3. As briefly mentioned in Section 4.1.1, from the least means squares analysis, the parameter estimates (example shown in Figure 4.4) were generated. The model parameters from DOE 1-4 are sorted by the Prob>|t| tests with the most significant variables located at the top. It should be noted that the solid blue vertical lines on the parameter estimates graph show the Prob > |t| = 0.05 significance level for each of the variables for the RESET response in Figure 4.4.



Figure 4.3 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 1 used in the prediction profiler in JMP.

As shown in Figure 4.4, not all of the variables used in the RESET model for DOE 1 are significant. For the RESET state model, the SET voltage (V_s) and the SET quench time (Q_s) have Prob>|t| values greater than 0.05, meaning that they are not statistically significant in terms of the least means squares analysis response for the RESET state.

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
Vr [V]	2.43E+06	1.66E+05	14.6	<.0001*
т [С]	-4.35E+04	3.64E+03	-12.1	<.0001*
(T [C]-76.1)*(Vr [V]-5.00)	-3.55E+04	3.70E+03	-9.61	<.0001*
(T [C]-76.1)*(T [C]-76.1)	8.63E+02	1.87E+02	4.62	0.0013*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Vr [V]-5.00)	-1.78E+06	3.95E+05	-4.51	0.0015*
(Vs [V]-4.94)*(Vs [V]-4.94)	-1.21E+06	4.31E+05	-2.82	0.0202*
Vs [V]	2.51E+05	1.91E+05	1.32	0.2204
Qs [nsec]	4.48E+02	4.25E+02	1.05	0.3203

Figure 4.4 Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 1.

These parameters were purposely not excluded from the model, since the

interaction of SET programming pulse parameters will be included into our model for

optimal pulse conditions. It should be noted that this report does not show the intercept (β_0) ; nevertheless, all other point estimates for the variables are shown. From the parameter estimates, the model equation for the RESET state of DOE 1 can be generated, as shown in Equation 4.4.

$$R_{RESET_DOE1} = -6.25 * 10^{6} + 2.43 * 10^{6} * (V_{r}) - 4.35 * 10^{4} * (T) - 3.55 * 10^{4} *$$

$$((T - 76.1) * (V_{r} - 5.00)) + 863 * (T - 76.1)^{2} - 1.78 * 10^{6} * (V_{r} - 5.00)^{2} - (4.4)$$

$$1.21 * 10^{6} * (V_{s} - 4.94)^{2} + 2.51 * 10^{5} * (V_{s}) + 448 * Q_{s},$$

It should be noted that the significant figures for the parameter point estimates for DOEs 1 through 4 were set with three significant figures. This number was determined by the tool limitations (i.e., V_{read} : 1.20 +/- 0.01, 3-significant figures; I_{cell} = 0.08 to 19.99 +/- 0.02 μ A, 4-significant figures), for the precision needed for the prediction expressions.

Using the RESET model Equation 4.4, a surface and contour plot of the two most significant variables (T and V_r) for DOE 1 are displayed in Figure 4.5, showing the RESET state cell resistance as a function of changing T and V_r .



Figure 4.5 DOE 1: Left: Surface Plot of the RESET cell resistance; Right: Contour plot of the RESET cell resistance response of DOE 1.

From the surface plot and contour plots of the RESET cell resistance response, it is apparent that the direction of highest cell resistance is toward lower T and higher V_r . It should be noted that the dots next to the contour lines in the contour plot show the direction of higher cell resistance.

4.1.3.2 DOE 1 SET State Analysis

For the SET pulse conditions of DOE 1, when looking at the variability plot of the cell resistance distributions of the cells programmed with a SET Quench Time (Q_s) of 100 nsec (shown in Figure 4.6), it is apparent that the variability in the cell resistance distributions is much higher than the other test performed at the same temperature, showing how the SET pulse can lead to a partial-RESET operation over an array of cells if $Q_s \sim 100$ nsec.



Figure 4.6 Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance for DOE 1 going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures.

Since the crystallization process must be active to reduce the amorphous volume size, the crystallization dynamics requires a longer programming duration [25]. It is clear that for optimal programming conditions for the SET state, quench times longer than 100 nsec are needed to fully crystallize the amorphous cap (created by the RESET pulse) and/or create a complete crystalline path between the top electrode and the heater element for the majority of the bits.

When performing the least means squares analysis for the SET state, the median resistance values for each of the test sequences from DOE 1 were calculated similar to the RESET state resistance values, which are shown in Figure 4.7.



Figure 4.7 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of DOE 1 used for prediction profiler in JMP.

The significance of the SET quench time (Q_s) is also shown in the parameter

estimates in Figure 4.8, where the three most significant parameters are Q_s , T, and the

combination of Q_s .

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
Qs [nsec]	1.08E-08	1.15E-09	9.39	<.0001*
т [С]	4.57E-08	9.48E-09	4.83	0.0005*
(Qs [nsec]-533)*(Qs [nsec]-533)	-1.59E-11	4.48E-12	-3.55	0.0045*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Vs [V]-4.94)	1.91E-06	5.38E-07	3.55	0.0046*
Vr [V]	-7.08E-07	4.81E-07	-1.47	0.1689
Vs [V]	3.49E-07	4.79E-07	0.73	0.4809

Figure 4.8 Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE 1.

In should be noted that due to the residuals not being normally distributed when performing the linear regression analysis (without a transformation for SET resistance model), to obtain an accurate model for the SET state of DOE 1, a transformation of the SET state cell resistance values had to be performed prior to the regression analysis. The reciprocal transformation of the SET state cell resistance values was found to have the best fit and a normal distribution for the residuals. From the parameter point estimates in Figure 4.8, the SET model equation was generated and is shown in Equation 4.5.

$$R_{SET_DOE1} = 1/(3.80 * 10^{-6} + 1.08 * 10^{-8} * (Q_s) + 4.57 * 10^{-8} * (T) - 1.59 * 10^{-11} * (Q_s - 533)^2 + 1.91 * 10^{-6} * ((V_r - 5.00) * (V_s - 4.94)) - 7.08 * 10^{-7} * (V_s)),$$

$$(V_r) + 3.49 * 10^{-7} * (V_s)),$$

$$(4.5)$$

Looking into the surface plot and contour plots of the SET state for Q_s vs. T (shown in Figure 4.9), one can see that the direction of minimal cell resistance is in the direction of longer Q_s times and higher T, with the largest drop in the cell resistance of the SET state taking place between 100-200 nsec for Q_s .



Figure 4.9 DOE 1: Left: Surface Plot of the SET state cell resistance response; Right: Contour plot of SET state cell resistance response.

This spike in the cell resistance at T = 25 °C and $Q_s = 100$ nsec is related to the SET pulse behaving like a RESET pulse, not allowing the chalcogenide material enough time to crystallize at lower ambient temperatures. This failure to crystallize is due to the speed of the quench, causing the majority of the bits to be placed in a partially RESET state, as discussed previously.

When looking at the programming window results from DOE 1 (shown in Table 4.2), the largest programming window exists at: T = 25 °C, $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 5$ V, and $Q_s = 1000$ nsec, which aligns with the highest RESET resistance values. For both the RESET and SET median resistance, the resistance is reduced for higher temperatures. This is more apparent for the RESET state, because of the temperature dependence of the amorphous film as mentioned in Chapter 2 and Section 3.1.3.

Table 4.2DOE 1: Resistance values for SET and RESET states by pulseconditions and Temperature.

<i>T</i> [°C]	<i>Vr</i> [V]	<i>Vs</i> [V]	Qs [nsec]	RESET: Median	SET: Median
				(R [Ohms])	(R [Ohms])
25	4	4	1000	1.24E+06	8.65E+04
25	4	4	500	1.07E+06	9.41E+04
25	4	6	100	9.16E+05	1.52E+06
25	5	5	100	9.23E+06	9.38E+05
25	6	4	500	1.00E+07	1.91E+05
25	6	6	1000	1.00E+07	8.36E+04
25	6	5	1000	1.09E+07	9.17E+04
80	4	5	1000	5.69E+05	7.66E+04
80	5	5	500	3.43E+06	8.30E+04
80	5	6	500	3.33E+06	8.29E+04
80	6	5	100	3.75E+06	2.33E+05
125	4	4	100	3.64E+05	8.91E+04
125	5	4	100	1.64E+06	5.33E+05
125	6	4	1000	2.00E+06	7.68E+04
125	6	4	500	1.97E+06	9.41E+04
125	6	6	500	2.00E+06	7.39E+04
125	4	6	100	3.90E+05	2.41E+05
125	4	6	1000	3.60E+05	6.94E+04

4.1.3 DOE 2

4.1.3.1 DOE 2 RESET State Analysis

The results from DOE 1 led to the next designed experiment (DOE 2), described in Table 4.3. For DOE 2, the goal was to better understand the response of the RESET voltage pulse amplitude (V_r) and the SET quench (Q_s) times pulse variables, which were found to be more significant to the overall cell resistance for the RESET and SET states, respectively. To understand these variables better, the window of values used for the design space of DOE 2 were adjusted, and the SET voltage (V_s) was held at 6 V. From DOE 1, it was apparent that $V_r = 4$ V is not sufficient to fully RESET the array of bits and that $Q_s = 100$ nsec for the SET pulse is not long enough to fully SET the array of bits. To account for this, the design space in DOE 2 was as follows: 1) *T*, ranged from 25 to 125 °C, 2) V_r , ranged from 5V to 6V, and 3) Q_s , ranged from 500 nsec to 1500 nsec.

<i>T</i> [°C]	<i>Vr</i> [V]	<i>Vs</i> [V]	Qs [nsec]	TEST_Sequence
25	5.5	6	1000	1
25	5.5	6	500	2
25	5.5	6	1500	3
25	5	6	1500	4
25	6	6	500	5
25	6	6	1000	6
25	6	6	1000	7
80	5.5	6	1000	8
80	5	6	500	9
80	5	6	500	10
80	6	6	1500	11
125	5.5	6	1500	12
125	5	6	1500	13
125	6	6	1000	14
125	6	6	500	15
125	6	6	500	16
125	5.5	6	1500	17
125	5.5	6	1000	18

Table 4.3DOE 2 matrix of parameters.

In Figure 4.10, the cell resistances going from a SET to RESET state are shown in the variability plot, which is grouped by the pulse condition variables and temperature used in DOE 2. From Figure 4.10, it is apparent that the ambient temperature change

from 25 to 125 °C is causing a significant shift in the cell resistance; the overall cell resistance lowers as the ambient temperature increases. Moreover, it should be mentioned that due to the design window change of the RESET voltage pulse (V_r) amplitude increasing from 4 V to 5 V, the significance of the RESET voltage becomes less apparent. Hence, the ambient temperature plays a more significant role in the cell resistance for the RESET state of DOE 2, as was expected due to the sensitivity of the amorphous *GST* material to temperature.



Figure 4.10 Variability plot of RESET state cell resistance for DOE 2 going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature.

For DOE 2, the same method discussed for DOE 1 was used, in which the median cell resistance values were calculated prior to performing the least squares regression due to memory errors in JMP. In Figure 4.11, the cell resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 2 are shown in the variability graph. From the median resistance values collected in DOE 2, it can be seen that due to the change in the design space for V_r , V_s , and Q_s , the significant variable for the RESET state for DOE 2 is now the temperature (*T*), which is

showing an almost staircase-like drop in the RESET cell resistance as the ambient temperature increases.



Figure 4.11 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 2 used for prediction profiler in JMP.

The significance of the temperature can also be seen in the parameter estimates, which show *T*, and the combination of *T*, as the two most significant parameters for the RESET state (shown in Figure 4.12). However, it should also be noted that the combinations of V_r and *T* with V_r are the third and fourth most significant parameters, meaning that with the window of RESET voltages being tightened closer to the optimal pulse conditions, the interaction of V_r and *T* is now more significant than the single parameter of V_r .

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
T [C]	-1.74E-02	1.38E-04	-126	<.0001*
(T [C]-76.1)*(T [C]-76.1)	2.92E-05	6.20E-06	4.71	0.0008*
(Vr [V]-5.58)*(Vr [V]-5.58)	-2.34E-01	5.25E-02	-4.46	0.0012*
(T [C]-76.1)*(Vr [V]-5.58)	1.23E-03	3.85E-04	3.21	0.0095*
(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)*(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)	1.29E-07	5.48E-08	2.36	0.0402*
Vr [V]	3.25E-02	1.78E-02	1.82	0.0986
Qs [nsec]	-1.74E-06	1.54E-05	-0.11	0.9124

Figure 4.12 Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 2.

In order to get the point estimates shown in Figure 4.12, a transformation of the RESET cell resistance had to be performed. Due to the significant temperature dependence of the RESET state of DOE 2, a transformation was needed; the residuals without the transformation were not found to be normal, and for this reason a log transformation of the RESET state cell resistance was used and found to have the best fit with a normal distribution for the residuals. From the parameter point estimates in Figure 4.12, the RESET model equation was generated, which is shown in Equation 4.6.

$$R_{RESET_DOE2} = exp(16.4 - 1.74 * 10^{-2} * (T) + 2.92 * 10^{-5} * (T - 76.1)^{2} - (4.6)$$

$$2.34 * 10^{-1} * (V_{r} - 5.58)^{2} + 1.23 * 10^{-3} * ((T - 76.1) * (V_{r} - 5.58)) + 1.29 * (V_{r} - 5.58) + 1.29 * (V_{r} - 1.74 * 10^{-6} * (Q_{s})),$$

From Equation 4.6, the surface and contour plots of the RESET cell resistance vs. the two most significant single variables T and V_r is shown in Figure 4.13. In the surface plot, the direction of increased resistance again in the direction of lower T; however, this time the V_r is not playing much of a role in the effect of the RESET state cell resistance. This change is due to the values of V_r used in the design space window being between 5 and 6 V, showing the RESET cell resistance to be overall fairly aligned within this design space.



Figure 4.13 Surface Plot for the RESET state of DOE 2.

4.1.3.2 DOE 2 SET State Analysis

For the SET state cell resistance of DOE 2, shown in the variability plot of Figure 4.14, by changing the lower limit of the design space window for Q_s from 100 nsec to 500 nsec, the significance of Q_s on the SET state cell resistance is reduced. Moreover, from DOE 2 it is apparent that 500 nsec for the minimum value of Q_s appears to be sufficiently long enough to crystallize the active area or amorphous chalcogenide *GST* cap and/or create a complete crystalline path between the top electrode and the heater element. As a result, there was very little change seen in SET state cell resistance distributions between the different test sequences performed in DOE 2.



Figure 4.14 Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance for DOE 2, going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures.

For the SET state of DOE 2, the median cell resistances were again calculated

prior to performing the regression analysis. The variability plot of the SET state cell

resistances are shown in Figure 4.15.



Figure 4.15 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of DOE2 used for prediction profiler in JMP.

After performing the least means squares analysis on the SET state for DOE 2,

multiple parameter estimates were found to be statistically significant; T, Q_s , and the

combination of T and Q_s were the most significant parameters, as was found in DOE 1.

The only notable change between DOE 1 and DOE 2 was the set of interaction terms, as

shown in parameter estimate table in Figure 4.16.

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
T [C]	-1.19E+02	5.73E+00	-20.8	<.0001*
Qs [nsec]	-7.88E+00	6.43E-01	-12.3	<.0001*
(T [C]-76.1)*(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)	6.27E-02	1.47E-02	4.25	0.0014*
(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)*(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)	7.26E-03	2.31E-03	3.14	0.0094*
(Vr [V]-5.58)*(Vr [V]-5.58)	5.02E+03	2.27E+03	2.21	0.0493*
Vr [V]	1.56E+03	7.41E+02	2.11	0.0587

Figure 4.16 Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE 2.

From the point estimate values in Figure 4.16, the SET model equation was generated, as shown in Equation 4.7.

$$R_{SET_DOE2} = 7.52 * 10^{4} - 119 * T - 7.88 * Q_{s} + 6.27 * 10^{-2} * ((T - 76.1) * (Q_{s} - 1.00 * 10^{3})) + 7.26 * 10^{-3} * (Q_{s} - 1.00 * 10^{3})^{2} + 5.02 * 10^{3} * (4.7)$$
$$(V_{r} - 5.58)^{2} + 1.56 * 10^{3} * (V_{r}),$$

From Equation 4.7, the surface and contour plot of the SET cell resistance vs. the two most significant variables (T and Q_s) is shown in Figure 4.17. In the surface plot, very little information is gathered, due to the change in the design space window of Q_s from 100 -1000 nsec to 500 – 1500 nsec, which shows no sudden increase in cell resistance, as expected. Moreover, only a slight resistance and color change in the surface plot is detectable. From this slight color change in the surface model and contours of the cell resistance in the contour plot (show in Figure 4.17, right), one can see that the direction of minimum cell resistance for the SET state of DOE 2 is in the direction of higher T and longer Q_s as shown in DOE 1.


Figure 4.17 Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 2.

The median cell resistance values from the different test sequences of DOE 2 are shown in Table 4.4. From the median cell values, the largest separation or reading window of median resistance values from DOE 2, exists at: T = 25 °C, $V_r = 5.5$ V, $V_s = 6$ V, and $Q_s = 1500$ nsec, which aligns with the highest RESET resistance values for DOE 2. Moreover, for both the RESET and SET median resistance, the resistance again is reduced for higher temperatures as was shown in DOE 1.

<i>T</i> [°C]	V_r [V]	<i>V</i> _s [V]	Q_s [nsec]	RESET: Median (R [Ohms])	SET: Median (R [Ohms])
25	5.5	6	1000	1.09E+07	7.16E+04
25	5.5	6	500	1.20E+07	8.11E+04
25	5.5	6	1500	1.20E+07	6.98E+04
25	5	6	1500	1.09E+07	6.98E+04
25	6	6	500	1.09E+07	8.16E+04
25	6	6	1000	1.09E+07	7.42E+04
25	6	6	1000	1.09E+07	7.45E+04
80	5.5	6	1000	4.00E+06	6.81E+04
80	5	6	500	3.75E+06	7.32E+04
80	5	6	500	3.87E+06	7.28E+04
80	6	6	1500	4.00E+06	6.67E+04

Table 4.4DOE 2: Resistance values for SET and RESET states by pulseconditions and Temperature.

125	5.5	6	1500	2.03E+06	6.12E+04
125	5	6	1500	1.77E+06	6.16E+04
125	6	6	1000	2.03E+06	6.33E+04
125	6	6	500	2.00E+06	6.67E+04
125	6	6	500	2.03E+06	6.65E+04
125	5.5	6	1500	2.03E+06	5.85E+04
125	5.5	6	1000	1.94E+06	6.05E+04

4.1.4 DOE 3

4.1.4.1 DOE 3 RESET State Analysis

The results from DOE 1 and DOE 2 led to the next designed experiment DOE 3, shown in Table 4.5. The goal for DOE 3 was to reduce the design space window for *T*, which was found to be the dominant variable in DOE 2 for the RESET cell resistance response. Moreover, the SET voltage (V_s) pulse amplitude is adjusted once again to see if a larger response could be generated. DOE 3 takes into account low, medium, and high values for: 1) *T*, ranging from 50 to 90 °C, 2) V_r , ranging from 5 V to 6 V, 3) V_s , ranging from 4.5 V to 6 V, and 4) Slope/Quench Time ranging from 500 nsec to 1500 nsec for the SET pulse.

<i>T</i> [°C]	V_r [V]	V_s [V]	Q_s [nsec]	TEST_Sequence
50	5.5	4.5	1000	1
50	5.5	4.5	500	2
50	5.5	6	1500	3
50	5	5.5	1500	4
50	6	4.5	500	5
50	6	6	1000	6
50	6	5.5	1000	7
70	5.5	5.5	1000	8
70	5	5.5	500	9
70	5	6	500	10
70	6	5.5	1500	11
90	5.5	4.5	1500	12
90	5	4.5	1500	13

Table 4.5DOE 3 matrix of parameters

90	6	4.5	1000	14
90	6	4.5	500	15
90	6	6	500	16
90	5.5	6	1500	17
90	5.5	6	1000	18

In Figure 4.18, the results from DOE 3 going from a SET to RESET state are shown in the variability plot, which is broken apart into the given test sequences from DOE 3. From Figure 4.18, it is apparent that the ambient temperature change between 50 and 70 °C shows a significant difference in the cell resistance; the overall cell resistance is lowered as the ambient temperature increases. It should also be noted that it appears that the probe pins during testing may have had marginal contact during test sequence #11 (T = 70 °C, V_r =6 V, V_s = 5.5 V, and Qs= 1500 nsec) due to the bi-modal distribution of bits shown with the RESET voltage at 6 V.



Figure 4.18 Variability plot of the RESET state cell resistance of DOE 3, going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature.

The median resistance values were generated in the same method in DOE 3, as was done in the prior DOEs 1 and 2. The median cell resistance for the RESET state is shown in Figure 4.19.



Figure 4.19 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of DOE 3, which were used for prediction profiler in JMP.

With the reduced temperature, the staircase-like effect was not as apparent as it was in DOE2. However, the most significant variables for the RESET state of DOE 3 were still found to be *T*, combination of *T*, and Q_s as shown in Figure 4.20, which was somewhat unexpected since the SET quench time (Q_s) had not shown up as one of the top three significant variables for the RESET state in DOE 1 or 2. However, due to the lower median resistance from the bi-model distribution in test sequence #11, it appears that this lowering of the median resistance has caused increased significance of Q_s .

Term	Estimate Std Error t Ratio	Prob > t
T [C]	-7.79E+04 3.99E+03 -19.51	<.0001*
(T [C]-70.0)*(T [C]-70.0)	3.89E+03 4.81E+02 8.11	<.0001*
Qs [nsec]	-7.20E+02 1.86E+02 -3.86	0.0026*
Vr [V]	-7.10E+05 2.08E+05 -3.41	0.0058*
(Vr [V]-5.58)*(Vr [V]-5.58)	-1.69E+06 6.12E+05 -2.76	0.0185*
Vs [V]	2.32E+05 1.14E+05 2.03	0.0668

Figure 4.20 Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 3.

From the point estimate values in Figure 4.20, the RESET model equation was generated and is shown in Equation 4.8.

$$R_{RESET_DOE3} = 1.18 * 10^{7} - 7.79 * 10^{4} * (T) + 3.89 * 10^{3} * (T - 70.0)^{2} - 720 * Q_{s} - 7.10 * 10^{5} * V_{r} - 1.69 * 10^{6} * (V_{r} - 5.58)^{2} + 2.32 * 10^{5} * (V_{s}),$$
(4.8)

Using the RESET model Equation 4.8, the surface and contour plots of the RESET cell resistance vs. *T* and V_r for DOE 3 is shown in Figure 4.21. In the surface plot, the RESET state cell resistance is increasing in the direction of lower *T*, with the maximum median cell resistance at ~5.5 V for V_r , similar to what was seen in DOE 2.



Figure 4.21 Surface Plot for the RESET state of DOE 3.

4.1.4.2 DOE 3 SET Regression Analysis

For the variability plot of the SET state cell resistance (shown in Figure 4.22), by adjusting the design space window of the ambient temperature from 25 to 125 °C to 50 to 90 °C, again no significant SET state cell resistance differences are seen.





For the SET state cell resistance, the variability graph of the median resistance

values from DOE 3 are shown in Figure 4.23.



Figure 4.23 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of DOE 3, which were used for prediction profiler in JMP.

From the parameter estimates shown in Figure 4.24, the top three significant

variables were found to be the SET quench time (Q_s) , Temperature (T), and the

combination of Q_s , in terms of the response of the cell resistance in the SET state among

the variables.

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
Qs [nsec]	-8.94E+00	8.91E-01	-10.1	<.0001*
т [С]	-1.19E+02	2.03E+01	-5.88	0.0001*
(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)*(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)	1.28E-02	3.19E-03	4.02	0.002*
Vs [V]	-2.04E+03	6.05E+02	-3.38	0.0062*
Vr [V]	2.76E+03	1.00E+03	2.75	0.019*
(T [C]-70.0)*(Qs [nsec]-1.00E+3)	1.39E-01	5.58E-02	2.48	0.0303*

Figure 4.24 Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE 3.

Using the point estimate values shown in Figure 4.24, the creation of the SET

model Equation 4.9 was generated.

 $R_{SET_DOE3} = 7.88 * 10^4 - 8.94 * Q_s - 119 * T + 1.28 * 10^{-2} * (Q_s - 1.00 * 10^{-2})$

$$10^{3})^{2} - 2.04 * 10^{3} * (V_{s}) + 2.76 * 10^{3} * (V_{r}) + 1.39 * 10^{-1} * ((T - 70.0) * (4.9))$$

$$(Q_{s} - 1.00 * 10^{3})),$$

Using Equation 4.9, surface and contour plots of the SET state cell resistance vs. the two most significant variables (T and Q_s) for DOE 3 are shown in Figure 4.25. In the surface plot for the SET state cell resistance, similar to DOE 2, very little information is gained from the surface plot due to the tight resistance distribution between the different test sequences; the optimal SET pulse condition is in the direction of minimal cell resistance for the SET state, which is in the direction of higher T and higher Q_s as was seen for DOEs 1 and 2.



Figure 4.25 Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 3.

The median resistance results from DOE3 are shown in Table 4.6. When looking at the programming window results from DOE 3, the largest programming window exists at: T = 50 °C, $V_r = 5.5$ V, $V_s = 6$ V, and $Q_s = 1500$ nsec, which again aligns with the highest RESET resistance values from DOE 3.

<i>T</i> [°C]	<i>Vr</i> [V]	<i>Vs</i> [V]	Qs [nsec]	RESET: Median	SET: Median
				(R [Ohms])	(R [Ohms])
50	5.5	4.5	1000	6.00E+06	6.99E+04
50	5.5	4.5	500	6.00E+06	7.78E+04
50	5.5	6	1500	6.00E+06	6.42E+04
50	5	5.5	1500	5.22E+06	6.46E+04
50	6	4.5	500	5.71E+06	8.31E+04
50	6	6	1000	5.71E+06	6.67E+04
50	6	5.5	1000	5.71E+06	6.82E+04
70	5.5	5.5	1000	3.00E+06	6.54E+04
70	5	5.5	500	3.43E+06	7.10E+04
70	5	6	500	3.33E+06	7.08E+04
70	6	5.5	1500	1.74E+06	6.64E+04
90	5.5	4.5	1500	2.18E+06	6.34E+04
90	5	4.5	1500	2.26E+06	6.40E+04
90	6	4.5	1000	2.50E+06	6.66E+04
90	6	4.5	500	2.50E+06	7.27E+04
90	6	6	500	2.40E+06	6.88E+04
90	5.5	6	1500	3.16E+06	6.21E+04
90	5.5	6	1000	3.08E+06	6.45E+04

Table 4.6DOE 3: Resistance values for SET and RESET states by pulseconditions and Temperature.

4.1.5 Optimal Pulse Conditions

Using results from DOEs 1, 2, and 3, the design space between each of the DOEs was changed slightly to see if the response within the overlapping areas of each design space showed similar response trends. The condensed minimum and maximum parameters used for T, V_r , V_s , and Q_s are shown in Table 4.7.

Table 4.7 DOE 1, 2, 3: Design Space Max and Min parameters values used for T, V_r , V_s , and Q_s .

	<i>T</i> [°C] (Min/Max)	Vr [V] (Min/Max)	Vs [V] (Min/Max)	Qs [nsec] (Min/Max)	DOE
	25/125	4/6	4/6	100/1000	1
	25/125	5/6	6	500/1500	2
_	50/90	5/6	4.5/6	500/1500	3

To validate the optimal condition model from DOEs 1, 2, and 3, an independent wafer was measured at a *T* between 25 and 125 °C, with voltage values between 4 and 6 V for V_r and V_s , and Q_s from 100 to 1000 nsec. For the independent wafer measurements, a single checkerboard cycle instead of 10 seasoning cycles was used to see how DOEs 1, 2, and 3 performed with the independent wafer with a single programming pulse. After reviewing each of the RESET models from DOEs 1, 2, and 3, DOE 1 was found to have the best fit of the three models. As shown in Figure 4.26, the model was found to respond well to the data collected from the independent wafer, showing the largest variation at T = 125 °C, $V_s = 5$ V, $V_r = 5$ V, and $Q_s = 550$, which is a center point for the model.



Figure 4.26 Variability plot of the RESET model vs. data collected from an independent wafer.

Similarly to the RESET model vs. independent wafer, the SET model from DOE 1 vs. independent wafer also responded very well to the data collected. The largest variation between the SET model and the independent wafer was seen at T = 25 °C, for $Q_s = 100$ nsec, and V_s of 4V, as shown in Figure 4.26.



Figure 4.27 Variability plot of the SET model vs. data collected from an independent wafer.

From the results collected in DOEs 1, 2, and 3, only DOE 1 was examined when considering the optimal pulse conditions for the Micron/Numonyx *PCRAM* experimental wafers, considering that it is the only DOE that covers the design window of temperature and pulse conditions for the test. As shown in the variability plot in Figure 4.26, in the design space window for each of the DOEs, the predicted results align with the data collected on the independent wafer. However, for values outside the design window for DOEs 2 and 3, the prediction is no longer accurate. This can be seen best in the predictions of DOE 3 at T = 25 °C and 125 °C (which are outside of the design space window for the DOE). At these two temperatures, the model equation from DOE 3 is not able to accurately predict the response, and the values predicted are completely different than the actual response from the independent wafer. However, it should be noted that at T = 50 °C, the prediction of DOE 3 is very close to the other predictions from DOEs 1 and 2, as shown in Figure 4.26.



Figure 4.26 Variability plot of RESET models equations from DOEs 1, 2, and 3 vs. data collected from an independent wafer.

After concluding that DOE 1 was the best fit for the overall design space, the next step was to determine the optimal programming pulse for the both the RESET and SET states. In determining the optimal programming pulse conditions, a dynamic prediction profiler was used in JMP. Profiling is an approach to visualizing the regression response by seeing what would happen if you changed just one or two factors at a time. Essentially, a profile is a cross-section view of the least squares regression response of each of the variables used in the analysis. JMP's statistical software contains an interactive profiler, allowing dynamic profiling as the user drags the cursor along the response lines (shown in Figure 4.27). This dynamic profiling is very useful in determining the optimal conditions for a given temperature.



Figure 4.27 Prediction Profiler for the RESET state of DOE 1.

After adjusting the cursor to the maximum resistance for each of the variables, it is apparent that the profile response for *T* and *V_r*, for the RESET state shows a more significant effect on the cell resistance than *V_s* and *Q_s*, as expected from the earlier analysis. From the profiler response, it was found that the optimal pulse conditions for the RESET state of DOE 1 are at: T = 25 °C, $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 5$ V, and $Q_s = 1000$ nsec.

Moving to the prediction profiler view (or cross-section view) of the resistance for the RESET and SET model equations from DOE 1, one can see the interactions between the RESET and SET programming pulse operations across the temperature range of 25 °C to 125 °C. The combined RESET and SET (or stacked) prediction profiler view was created from Equations 4.4 and 4.5. From the prediction profiler, the optimal conditions (or the maximum RESET resistance and minimum SET resistance) from DOE 1, at an ambient temperature of 25 °C was found to be: $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 5$ V, and $Q_s = 1000$ nsec. These optimal conditions matched the RESET model, due to the large resistance response changes seen in the RESET resistance values when compared to the SET resistance values for the conditions used in DOE 1.



Figure 4.28 Prediction Profiler of the RESET and SET states of DOE 1.

For DOE 1, the prediction profiler values obtained in Figure 4.28 are considered the optimal pulse conditions for the given pulse conditions applied in the temperature range of 25 $^{\circ}$ C to 125 $^{\circ}$ C.

4.2 Conclusions

The method used for generating the RESET and SET models for the optimal pulse conditions were performed using least squares regression analysis. DOEs 1, 2, and 3 were analyzed separately, and model equations were generated for each; however, the optimal pulse conditions were only generated from DOE 1, because of the accuracy of the predicted response over the desired design window. To validate the model data of DOEs 1, 2, and 3, an independent experimental wafer was used. The final model for the RESET and SET optimal pulse conditions will be discussed in Chapter 5, and is used to generate the *BER* model.

CHAPTER 5: CYCYLING DOE 4 & RELIABILITY PREDICTION

5.1 DOE 4

From the data collected in DOEs 1, 2, and 3, the optimal pulse conditions were found without taking into consideration the effect of cycling. Hence, an additional DOE was setup to determine accuracy of prediction of the model equations after multiple programming cycles were performed on an array of *PCRAM* devices. This needed to be understood before performing the Bit Error Rate (*BER*) prediction analysis. From *PCRAM* reliability methods discussed in Chapter 2, it is apparent that cycling plays a role in the cell resistance response as the material is programmed from the SET to RESET state multiple times, and therefore needs to be considered when determining the optimal pulse conditions and when looking into the number of bit failures within the reading window for the Bit Error Rate (*BER*) model. For this reason, an additional cycling DOE (DOE 4) was created.

5.1.1 RESET Regression Analysis

The pulse conditions for DOE 4 matched the low, medium, and high values used in DOE 1 with the added variable of cycling. The cycling Design of Experiment (DOE 4) was setup (as shown in Table 5.1) to look into the main effects and interactions for the following factors: 1) *T*, ranging from 25 to 125 °C, 2) V_r and V_s , ranging from 4 V to 6 V, 3) Q_s , ranging from 100 nsec to 1000 nsec, and 4) *Cycling*, ranging from 1 to 1000 cycles. In order to accurately capture all of the main effects, a full factorial response surface design was used. This response surface model needed 28 runs due to the added variable of cycling being implemented into DOE 4. The sample size used during the READ operation was 41 columns and 41 rows (1,681 bits) in DMA mode.

<i>T</i> [°C]	V_r [V]	V_s [V]	Q_s [nsec]	Cycles	TEST
					Sequence
25	4	4	100	1	1
25	4	4	1000	1000	2
25	4	6	100	1000	3
25	4	6	1000	1	4
25	5	5	550	100	5
25	6	4	100	1000	6
25	6	4	1000	1	7
25	6	6	100	1	8
25	6	6	1000	1000	9
75	4	5	550	100	10
75	5	4	550	100	11
75	5	5	100	100	12
75	5	5	550	1	13
75	5	5	550	100	14
75	5	5	550	100	15
75	5	5	550	1000	16
75	5	5	1000	100	17
75	5	6	550	100	18
75	6	5	550	100	19
125	4	4	100	1000	20
125	4	4	1000	1	21
125	4	6	100	1	22
125	4	6	1000	1000	23
125	5	5	550	100	24
125	6	4	100	1	25
125	6	4	1000	1000	26
125	6	6	100	1000	27
125	6	6	1000	1	28

Table 5.1DOE 4 matrix of parameters.

In Figure 5.1, the variability plot of the RESET cell resistance values for the RESET state of the DOE 4 are shown. From the variability plot, it is apparent that a RESET voltage (V_r) of 4 V is not sufficient to RESET all the bits in the array (similar to DOE 1), showing more variability in the cell resistance and an overall lower cell resistance distribution across the bits sampled.



Figure 5.1 Variability plot of the RESET cell resistance bit values for the DOE 4, going from SET to RESET state for the given pulse sequence and temperature.

For the SET pulse conditions of the DOE 4, it is apparent that the SET Quench Time $Q_s = 100$ nsec is insufficient in placing the majority of the bits in a SET state as mentioned previously in Chapter 4. This time is not long enough to allow crystallization of the amorphous dome over the top of the heater as shown in Figure 5.2.



Figure 5.2 Variability plot of the SET state cell resistance for DOE 4, going from RESET to SET state for the given pulse sequence and temperatures.

After performing the READ operation on 41 columns and 41 rows (1,681 bits) and sensing the *DMA* current for the individual bits, a Fast-*DMA* (*FDMA*) READ was performed on a 4 Mbit tile, which outputs the number of cells at given cell current. However, the *FDMA* data is limited in that it does not provide the row and column information for the individual cell currents, only providing the number of cells at a given cell current.

The distribution of cell currents for each of the test sequences in DOE 4 was used to determine the number of failed bits within the programming window and was used to determine the pulse conditions that provide the lowest *BER* at the part-per-million (*PPM*) level.

For the optimal pulse condition modeling, the median resistance values from DOE 4 were calculated. These values are shown in the variability plot of Figure 5.3 and were used for the least squares regression analysis.



Figure 5.3 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the RESET state of the DOE 4, which were used for the optimal pulse condition model.

For the RESET state model of DOE 4, T was found to be the most significant variable in terms of the response of the RESET state median cell resistance, as shown in Figure 5.4. The temperature response is followed by V_r and by the combination of T and V_r in terms of significance of the cell resistance response. It should be noted that *Cycles* was not found to be significant in terms of the response of the median cell resistance for the RESET state model.

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
T [C]	-4.66E+04	3.43E+03	-13.6	<.0001*
Vr [V]	2.23E+06	1.71E+05	13.1	<.0001*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Vr [V]-5.00)	-3.53E+04	3.64E+03	-9.69	<.0001*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Vs [V]-5.00)	-6.23E+05	1.82E+05	-3.43	0.0034*
(Qs [nsec]-550)*(Cycles-367)	-2.57E+00	7.82E-01	-3.28	0.0047*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Vs [V]-5.00)	1.05E+04	3.64E+03	2.89	0.0106*
Vs [V]	-4.92E+05	1.71E+05	-2.87	0.0112*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	2.07E+01	8.08E+00	2.56	0.021*
Qs [nsec]	-7.00E+02	3.87E+02	-1.81	0.0897
Cycles	-4.68E+02	3.11E+02	-1.51	0.1527

Figure 5.4 Parameter estimates for the RESET state of DOE 4.

From the point estimate values in Figure 5.4, the RESET model equation for DOE 4 was generated, as shown in Equation 5.1.

$$R_{RESET_DOE_final} = -1.68 * 10^{6} - 4.66 * 10^{4} * (T) + 2.23 * 10^{6} * (V_{r}) - 3.53 * 10^{4} * ((T - 75.0) * (V_{r} - 5.00)) - 6.23 * 10^{5} * ((V_{r} - 5.00) * (V_{s} - 5.00)) - (5.1)$$

$$2.57 * ((Q_{s} - 550) * (Cycles - 367)) + 1.05 * 10^{4} * ((T - 75.0) * (V_{s} - 5.00)) - (5.1)$$

$$4.92 * 10^{5} * (V_{s}) + 20.7 * ((T - 75.0) * (Q_{s} - 550)) - 700 * Q_{s} - 468 * Cycles,$$

Using Equation 5.1, the prediction profiler was generated and used to determine the optimal pulse conditions for the RESET state of DOE 4. The optimal values were found to be: T = 25 °C, $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 5$ V, $Q_s = 1000$ nsec, *Cycles* = 1 as shown in Figure 5.5. The prediction profiler *T* and V_r show the largest response for the RESET state similar to DOE 1. It should also be noted that V_s shows a higher RESET resistance at 4 V; however, as will be shown later in Figure 5.10, the SET resistance also increases at 4 V. For this reason, 5 V for V_s was considered optimal.



Figure 5.5 Prediction Profiler for the RESET state of the DOE 4.

From Equation 5.1, the surface and contour plot of the two most significant variables, T and V_r , for the RESET state of the DOE 4 are shown in Figure 5.6, which shows the surface profile and contour view of RESET state cell resistance. From the surface and contour plots, the direction of maximum resistance is found to be at higher V_r and lower T, similar to the results shown in DOE 1, 2, and 3.



Figure 5.6 Surface and contour plot for the RESET state of the DOE 4.

Using RESET model Equation 5.1, surface models were also generated of the RESET state cell resistance for T vs. V_r , V_s , and Q_s , which are shown in Figure 5.7.



Figure 5.7 Surface Plot for the RESET state of the DOE 4. Top: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r); Bottom Left: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET voltage (V_s); Bottom Right: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s).

For the RESET state model, from the surface plots generated, it is apparent that lower ambient *T* is important to maintaining higher RESET state cell resistance. It should also be noted that between *T* of 25 °C and 85 °C, the largest drop in RESET cell resistance is seen, similar to DOE 1. This large drop in the RESET state cell resistance is largely a function of the temperature dependence of the dome of amorphous *GST* material directly over the heater as mentioned in Chapters 2 and 3.

5.1.2 SET Regression Analysis

For the optimal pulse condition modeling, the median resistance values from DOE 4 were calculated. These are shown in the variability plot of Figure 5.8, and were used for the least squares regression analysis.



Figure 5.8 Variability plot of the median resistance values for the SET state of the DOE 4, which were used for prediction profiler in JMP.

For the SET state of the DOE 4, the top three parameter estimates of the RESET

state median cell resistance were Q_s , the combination of T and Q_s , and T, as shown in

Figure 5.9.

		\		
Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
Qs [nsec]	-6.30E+02	7.44E+01	-8.47	<.0001*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	1.26E+01	1.55E+00	8.11	<.0001*
T [C]	-4.62E+03	6.70E+02	-6.89	<.0001*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Cycles-367)	-8.63E+00	1.35E+00	-6.38	<.0001*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Vs [V]-5.00)	-2.12E+05	3.49E+04	-6.05	<.0001*
(Qs [nsec]-550)*(Cycles-367)	-8.03E-01	1.50E-01	-5.34	0.0001*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	-3.83E+02	7.77E+01	-4.93	0.0003*
Cycles	3.00E+02	6.24E+01	4.81	0.0003*
Vr [V]	1.58E+05	3.29E+04	4.81	0.0003*
(Qs [nsec]-550)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	1.15E+00	2.94E-01	3.92	0.0018*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Vr [V]-5.00)	-2.58E+03	6.99E+02	-3.71	0.0027*
(Vs [V]-5.00)*(Cycles-367)	-2.37E+02	6.76E+01	-3.51	0.0039*
Vs [V]	-3.03E+04	3.35E+04	-0.91	0.3818

Figure 5.9 Parameter estimates for the SET state of DOE.

From the point estimate values in Figure 5.9, the SET model equation was generated, which is shown in Equation 5.2.

$$R_{SET_DOE_final} = 7.84 * 10^{4} - 630 * Q_{s} + 12.6 * ((T - 75.0) * (Q_{s} - 550)) - 4.62 * 10^{3} * (T) - 8.63 * ((T - 75.0) * (Cycles - 367)) - 2.12 * 10^{5} * ((V_{r} - 5.00) * (V_{s} - 5.00)) - 8.03 * 10^{1} * ((Q_{s} - 550) * (Cycles - 367)) - (5.2) 383 * ((V_{r} - 5.00) * (Q_{s} - 550)) + 300 * Cycles + 1.58 * 10^{5} * (V_{r}) + 1.15 * (Q_{s} - 550)^{2} - 2.58 * 10^{3} * ((T - 75.0) * (V_{r} - 5.00)) - 237 * ((V_{s} - 5.00) * (Cycles - 367)) - (Cycles - 367)) - 3.03 * 10^{4} * V_{s},$$

In determining the optimal programming pulse conditions, the dynamic prediction profiler in JMP was used similar to DOE 1, which is shown in Figure 5.10.



Figure 5.10 Prediction Profiler for the SET state of DOE.

In the prediction profiler view (or cross-section view) of the cell resistance for the RESET and SET model equations from DOE 4 (shown in Figure 5.10), one can see the interactions between the RESET and SET programming pulse operations across the temperature range of 25 °C to 125 °C with cycling. The combined RESET and SET (or stacked) prediction profiler view was created from Equations 5.1 and 5.2. From the prediction profiler, the optimal conditions (or the maximum RESET resistance and minimum SET resistance) from DOE 4, at an ambient temperature of 25 °C and at 1000 cycles, was found to be: $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 5$ V, and $Q_s = 1000$ nsec. These results match the optimal conditions from the model generated in DOE 1.

From Equation 5.2, the surface and contour plots of the SET state cell resistance were generated for the two most significant variables (T and Q_s), which is shown in

Figure 5.11. The graphs show the direction of minimum cell resistance in the direction of higher T and Q_s , which matches what was seen in the prior DOEs.



Figure 5.11 Surface and contour plots for the SET state of the DOE 4.

From the SET state model Equation 5.2, surface plots were generated for the SET state cell resistance for T vs. Q_s , V_r and V_s , as shown in Figure 5.12. From the surface plots of the SET model equation, it is apparent that higher values for Q_s , T, and V_s are important for maintaining minimum SET state cell resistance. It should also be noted that for the SET state, the largest change in the resistance response is seen with the change in Q_s between 100 nsec and 200 nsec, similar to DOE 1.



Figure 5.12 Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 4. Top: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s) ; Bottom Left: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r) ; Bottom Right: Median cell Resistance (R) vs. Temperature (T) and SET Voltage (V_s) .

5.2 Reliability Prediction Modeling

In this section, the model creation for reliability prediction using the *BER* from the optimal pulse conditions is discussed. The reliability model was generated from the *FDMA* data collected in DOE 4. In the development of a model capable of predicting the *BER* for a given pulse condition, fail criteria limits were based on the resistance of the cell for the SET and RESET states. The bit failure limits for the RESET and SET state were arbitrarily chosen, however, to ensure a reading window of at least one order of magnitude. The lower limit for the RESET state was placed at 1 M Ω , and the upper limit for the SET cell resistance was placed at 0.1 M Ω ; these limits were based on the collected resistance distributions. From the sum of the bits, which failed the criteria for the RESET and SET states, the *BER* was then calculated using Equation 5.3.

$$BER = \frac{\# Failed Bits}{Total Number of Bits sampled}$$
(5.3)

5.2.1 RESET Reliability Prediction Model

The sample size for each of the test sequences of DOE 4 was 2 Mbits. The percentage of failed bits for each of the test sequences or *BER* for DOE 4 is shown in Figure 5.13.



Figure 5.13 Variability plot of the *BER* going from the SET state to RESET state with the given pulse conditions.

For the regression analysis, the least means squares method was used to generate the prediction estimates, model equations, profiling data, and finally the surface model of the reliability prediction model for the *BER*. From the least means squares analysis, the parameter estimates were generated and are shown in Figure 5.14. Similar to what was seen in DOEs 1 through 4, for the optimal pulse conditions regression analysis, the variables that were found have the most significant response in terms of the Bit Error Rate (*BER*) were found to be V_r , T, and the combination of T (third term in Figure 5.14).

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
Vr [V]	-2.66E-01	2.73E-02	-9.75	<.0001*
т [С]	4.41E-03	5.46E-04	8.09	<.0001*
(T [C]-75.0)*(T [C]-75.0)	1.41E-04	2.72E-05	5.18	<.0001*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Vr [V]-5.00)	2.76E-01	6.79E-02	4.07	0.0009*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Vr [V]-5.00)	2.24E-03	5.68E-04	3.95	0.0011*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Cycles-357)	1.54E-04	5.49E-05	2.81	0.0127*
(Qs [nsec]-550)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	-7.42E-07	3.35E-07	-2.21	0.0417*
(T [C]-75.0)*(Cycles-357)	2.16E-06	1.10E-06	1.96	0.0672
Vs [V]	3.56E-02	2.68E-02	1.33	0.2022
Cycles	3.10E-05	5.13E-05	0.61	0.5535
Qs [nsec]	2.20E-05	5.95E-05	0.37	0.7163

Figure 5.14 Parameter estimates for RESET state *BER* of DOE 4.

From the parameter estimates shown in Figure 5.14, the BER model equation for

the RESET state of DOE 4 was generated, as shown in Equation 5.4.

$$BER_{RESET_{DOE}} = 0.99 - 2.66 * 10^{-1} * (V_r) + 4.41 * 10^{-3} * (T) + 1.41 * 10^{-4} * ((T - 75.0) * (T - 75.0)) + 2.76 * 10^{-1} * (V_r - 5.00)^2 + 2.24 * 10^{-3} * ((T - 75.0) * (V_r - 5.00)) + 1.54 * (5.4)$$

$$10^{-4} * ((V_r - 5.00) * (Cycles - 357)) - 7.42 * 10^{-7} * (Q_s - 550)^2 + 2.16 * 10^{-6} * ((T - 75.0)) * (Cycles - 357)) + 3.56 * 10^{-2} * V_s + 3.01 * 10^{-5} * Cycles + 2.20 * 10^{-5} * (Q_s),$$

Using Equation 5.4, the prediction profiler was generated to show the cross-

sectional view of the *BER* response for each variable. The prediction profiler response of the *BER* for the RESET state is shown in Figure 5.15. From the prediction profiler, the

parameters that were found to produce the minimum *BER* for the RESET state of DOE 4 were at: T = 25 °C to 85°C with the programming pulse values at $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 4$ V, Q_s =1000 nsec. Moreover, it should be noted that in the RESET state *BER* model, the optimal RESET voltage (V_r) pulse changes from 6 V to 5.5 V as the cycling increases from 1 to 1000 cycles. The prediction profile for the 1000 cycles is shown in Figure 5.15.



Figure 5.15 Prediction Profiler for the RESET state BER of the DOE 4.

Using the RESET model Equation 5.4, surface and contour plots were generated for the two most significant variables, T and V_r , of the *BER* response for the RESET state of DOE 4. The graphical representation of the RESET state *BER* response model is displayed in Figure 5.16, showing the direction of minimum *BER* to be for T < 85 °C and V_r between 5.4 and 6V.



Figure 5.16 Surface and contour plot for the RESET state *BER* of the DOE 4.

Using the RESET model (Equation 5.4), surface models of the RESET state *BER* for *T* vs. *V_r*, *V_s*, and *Q_s* are shown in Figure 5.17. For the RESET state surface plots generated, it is apparent that maintaining $T < 85^{\circ}C$ and *V_r* between 5.4 and 6 V is important to keeping the minimum *BER* for the RESET state. It should also be noted that for *T* > 85°C, a significant increase in the *BER* is seen, showing the temperature sensitive nature of the amorphous *GST* material and loss of resolution of the state of the bit as *T* > 85°C. Moreover, at *V_r* < 5.4 V, a significant increase in the *BER* is also seen. This increase is due to lack of current for Joule heating, such that the *GST* material directly over the heater element is not being heated above the melting temperature of ~600 °C through Joule heating, and as a result the volume of the amorphous dome directly over the heater element is minimal, leading to higher bit sensing failures and/or *BER*.



Figure 5.17 Surface Plot for the RESET state of the DOE 4. Top: BER vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r); Bottom Left: BER vs. aTemperature (T) and SET voltage (V_s); Bottom Right: BER vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s).

5.2.2 SET Reliability Prediction Model

For the SET state model, the *BER* for each of the test sequences from DOE 4 was calculated similarly to the RESET state *BER* values (using Equation 5.3) with the fail criteria set at 0.1 M Ω . The variability plot of the *BER* percentages for the SET state is shown in Figure 5.18.



Figure 5.18 Variability plot for DOE 4 of the *BER*, going from the RESET state to SET state with the given pulse conditions.

As seen in the variability graph of the *BER* from the SET state cell resistance values, the SET quench time (Q_s) was found to have the most significant *BER* response in the SET state among all the variables, with Q_s between 100 nsec and 500 nsec showing the largest difference in the SET state *BER*. The significance of Q_s is also shown in the parameter estimates in Figure 5.19, where the three most significant parameters in terms of the SET state *BER* response were found to be Q_s , T, and the combination of V_s .

Term	Estimate	Std Error	t Ratio	Prob > t
Qs [nsec]	-1.08E-02	9.63E-04	-11.2	<.0001*
T [C]	-4.65E-02	8.67E-03	-5.36	<.0001*
(Vs [V]-5.00)*(Vs [V]-5.00)	3.33E+00	7.60E-01	4.38	0.0005*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	-3.66E-03	1.02E-03	-3.59	0.0025*
(Vs [V]-5.00)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	-3.61E-03	1.02E-03	-3.53	0.0028*
(T [C]-75.00)*(Qs [nsec]-550)	-6.52E-05	2.04E-05	-3.19	0.0057*
(Vr [V]-5.00)*(Vs [V]-5.00)	-1.42E+00	4.60E-01	-3.09	0.0071*
Vs [V]	-1.34E+00	4.42E-01	-3.03	0.008*
(Vs [V]-5.00)*(Cycles-357)	2.57E-03	8.89E-04	2.89	0.0107*
Vr [V]	-5.14E-01	4.33E-01	-1.19	0.253
Cycles	-8.79E-04	8.20E-04	-1.07	0.2993

Figure 5.19 Parameter estimates for the SET state BER of the DOE 4.

From the point estimate values in Figure 5.19, the SET state model equation for the prediction response of the *BER* was generated, as shown in Equation 5.5.

$$BER_{SET_{DOE}} = ex \ p(14.5 - 1.08 * 10^{-2} * (Q_s) - 4.65 * 10^{-2} * (T) + 3.33 * (V_s - 5.00)^2 - 3.66 * 10^{-3} * ((V_r - 5.00) * (Q_s - 550)) - 3.61 * 10^{-3} * ((V_s - 5.00) * (Q_s - 550)) - 6.52 * 10^{-5} * ((T - 75.0) * (Q_s - 550)) - 1.42 * ((V_r - 5.00) * (V_s - 5.00)) - 1.34 * V_s + 2.57 * 10^{-3} * ((V_s - 5.00) * (V_s - 5.00)) - 1.34 * 10^{-1} * (V_r) - 8.79 * 10^{-4} * Cycles),$$

$$(Cycles - 357) - 5.14 * 10^{-1} * (V_r) - 8.79 * 10^{-4} * Cycles),$$

From the SET model equation, surface and contour plots of the *BER* for the SET state of the two most significant variables Q_s and T were generated as shown in Figure 5.20. It can be seen that the direction of minimum *BER* is in the direction of higher Q_s and higher T.



Figure 5.20 Surface and contour plot for the SET state BER of the DOE 4.

Using the model SET model equation 5.5, surface models of the SET state *BER* for Temperature (*T*) vs. RESET Voltage (V_r), SET Voltage (V_s), SET Quench Time (Q_s) were generated, as shown in Figure 5.21. For the SET state surface plots generated, it is apparent that higher Q_s is important for maintaining the minimum *BER* for the SET state. At a quench time of 100 nsec, one can see the significant increase in the *BER*, which is more apparent at lower ambient temperatures.



Figure 5.21 Surface Plot for the SET state of DOE 4. Top: BER vs. Temperature (T) and SET Quench Time (Q_s) ; Bottom Left: BER vs. Temperature (T) and RESET voltage (V_r) ; Bottom Right: BER vs. Temperature (T) and SET Voltage (V_s) .

From the prediction profiler shown in Figure 5.22 of the BER for the SET state of

DOE 4, the minimum BER at an ambient temperature of 25 °C was found to be at the

conditions of: $V_r = 6 \text{ V}$, $V_s = 5 \text{ V}$, and $Q_s = 1000 \text{ nsec for } 1 \text{ cycle.}$


Figure 5.22 Prediction Profiler for the SET state BER of DOE 4.

5.3 Pattern Cycling Test

To validate the optimal pulse conditions and to look into possible thermal proximity disturb issues related to the programming and READ operation and/or other reliability issues when using the optimal pulse conditions, pattern cycling tests were performed. For the first patterning cycling test, multiple die were sampled across two different wafers, with the array only cycled once (1 cycle) prior to the pattern cycling. For the second test, a single die was sampled (to monitor the change in cell resistance for specific bits with cycling), with the array cycled 10 times (10 cycles) prior to the pattern cycling. The array pattern cycling test used a checkerboard pattern (shown in Figure 5.23); the White (W) and Black (B) cells were defined prior to starting the test. Once the cells were pre-defined, the following test sequence was performed: 1) white cells were programmed into a RESET state (and were not cycled again, but read two times between each of the cycling tests), and 2) black cells were cycled at increments of 1, 10, 100, and 1000 cycles.



Figure 5.23 Checkerboard pattern for the pattern cycling tests "White" cells marked with "W" and Black cells marked with "B".

After each cycling increment was completed, both the White and Black cells were READ just after the final pattern cycle for the RESET state and the pattern cycle for the SET state. The results are shown in Figure 5.24.

From the results for the pattern cycling tests (shown in Figure 5.24), one can see the slight increase in cell resistance for the White cells (which were not cycled), between the pattern cycles from 1 to 1000 cycles. This increase was also seen for the Black cells but was not consistent between each of the cycling tests. The slight increase in resistance for the White cells is most likely a function of the resistance drift phenomena, related to the amorphous material as discussed in Chapter 2.

For the Black cells, as the cycling is increased above 100 cycles, a separation between the White and Black cells becomes more apparent; the median cell resistance for the Black cells starts to lower on some of the tests, which may be related to an increase in Sb % in the active area of the *GST* material as the bits are cycled [73], [74]. Examples of this phenomenon are shown in Figure 5.25.



Figure 5.24 Median cell resistances (of Black and White cells) vs. programming cycle of the Black cells.

In this example, shown in Figure 5.25 (left), before cycling, the *GST* film does not show agglomeration of any of the atoms (Ge, Sb, Te); however, after cycling, the agglomeration of Sb atoms and a deficiency of Ge atoms is seen in the active region, just above the heater (or *BEC*) [73]. In Figure 5.25 (right), the cell resistance was monitored for different *GST* films and was found to decrease with increasing Sb% [74].



Figure 5.25 Left: Results of EDX elemental analysis showing an agglomeration of Sb atoms at the GST / Bottom Electrode Contact (BEC) interface after cycling [73]; Right: Cell resistance for the SET and RESET state with increasing Sb %, showing a decrease in cell resistance [74].

To look into the pattern cycling test further, the activation energies from the pattern cycling tests were calculated for each of the pattern cycles and then compared between the White vs. Black cells. As mentioned in Chapter 2, the activation energy can be calculated from the Arrhenius equation and/or the slope of the regression line of the $\ln[\sigma]$ vs. 1/T plot, where σ is the conduction and *T* is the temperature in Kelvin. The slope of the regression line is equal to - Ea / k, where Ea is the activation energy and k is Boltzmann's constant.

For the pattern cycling test with 1 cycle prior to pattern cycling, the activation energies of the White cells were found to change slightly (RESET: 0.188 eV vs. SET: 0.192 eV) when comparing the RESET and SET pattern cycle READ measurements (seen in Figure 5.26, top-left). However, for the pattern cycling test, which had 10 cycles prior to the pattern cycling, the activation energies were found to be aligned and were lower (RESET/SET: 0.162 eV) when comparing the RESET and SET pattern cycle READ measurements for the White cells, as seen in Figure 5.26, top-right.



Figure 5.26 Natural log of the cell conductance vs. 1/Temperature plots, showing the temperature response and conduction activation energies for White (top) and Black (bottom) cells. Right (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test with 1-cycle performed prior to the pattern cycling. Left (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test with 10-cycles performed prior to the pattern cycling.

This lowering of the activation energy was also seen for the Black cells, when

comparing the RESET and SET pattern cycle READ measurements (shown in Figure

5.26, bottom). In a recent paper reviewing the impact of Ge-Sb-Te concentration on the

SET operation performance, it was found that with increasing Sb % the conduction

activation energy is reduced as shown in Figure 5.27 [74].



Figure 5.27 Conduction activation energy of RESET and SET states and threshold voltage trends as a function of increasing Sb concentration [74].

In determining the cycling effect, the activation energy was calculated for three different temperature ranges: 1) 25 °C to 80 °C, 2) 80 °C to 125 °C, and 3) 25 °C to 125 °C. A plot of the conduction activation energy vs. pattern cycles was generated as shown in Figure 5.28.

For the 1-cycle prior to patterning test, it was found that the activation energies were not aligned until the Black cells had been cycled up to 100 cycles (shown in boxed region of Figure 5.28, top-left). However, when looking at the 10 cycle test, the Black cells were aligned very early, and the activation energies were to found to also match for the White cells (shown in Figure 5.28, top-right). It should also be noted that from 100 to 1000 cycles a slight increase in the activation energy can be seen in the Black cells for both the 1 Cycle and 10 Cycle tests (shown in Figure 5.28, bottom-left/right), which conflicts with the Sb % data, since the activation energy should be going down with increased cycling, unless the agglomeration of Sb changes with the number of cycles.



Figure 5.28 Conduction activation energy vs. Cycling. Left (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test data for 1-cycle test prior to pattern cycling; Right (top/bottom): Pattern cycling test data for 10-cycle test prior to pattern cycling.

For the contour map of the cell resistance vs. bit location (column vs. row) in the array, after performing the pattern cycling test, high resistance islands were found to be forming as increased cycling was performed in the RESET state. The high resistance islands more commonly grow around some of the Black cells, which were found to have high resistance after a single cycle. With increased cycling the high resistance islands begin to spread to neighboring White cells, and eventually at 1000 cycles the Black and White cells show similar high resistance values in the RESET state, which is shown in Figure 5.29.



Figure 5.29 Contour map of the cell resistance vs. bit location (column and row) for a single tile, with pattern cycling performed, showing the resistance change after 1, 100, and 1000 cycles in the RESET state.

To explore the cause of the high resistance islands, which were found to grow in the RESET state, the pattern cycling test was performed again; this time the tests were performed on a 200 mm production wafer, which had been through Wafer Level Reliability (*WLR*) testing at Micron. As mentioned, the initial thought was that the high resistance islands could be the result of the resistant drift phenomena and not related to thermal proximity disturb between the bits. To determine if this was the case, the third pattern cycling test was performed by: 1) cycling the array 10 times in the "Black" and "White" checkerboard pattern prior to performing the pattern cycling, 2) for the pattern cycling a "no operation" time delay was put into the script instead of an actual cycling pulse for the Black cells to imitate the time delay between 1, 10, 100, and 1000 cycles (and monitor the resistance drift with time), and 3) the READ pulse was performed after the same time delay at 1, 10, 100, and 1000 cycles at T = 25 °C. The results are shown in Figure 5.30.



Figure 5.30 Pattern Cycling vs. No Operation Pattern Cycling after 1, 100, and 1000 cycles.

From the results shown in Figure 5.30, the cell resistance of the no operation pattern cycling test was found to more closely match the 1 array cycle pattern cycling than the 10 array cycles prior to pattern cycling test.

Due to no operation being performed on the Black cells in the third pattern

cycling, it is apparent that the increase in resistance shown in Figure 5.30, with increased

cycles (or in this case time) is related to the resistance drift phenomena and not thermal proximity disturb. However, the reason for the cell resistance difference between the Black cells being slightly lower than the White is not well understood, and may be influenced by the Black cells having been cycled 10 times at the start of the test. Looking into the contour plots of the cell resistance, the high resistance islands were again found, and the island growth was still present. However, it should be noted that the islands are not as easy to see until the no operation pattern cycling test reached the same time delay of 1000 cycles.

Since the no operation pattern cycling test does not perform any program cycling on the Black bits, other than the initial 10 cycles, it was concluded that the high resistance island growth shown in Figure 5.31 is not a function of cycling Black bits or related to thermal proximity disturb, but is more a function of the resistance drift phenomena.



Figure 5.31 Contour map of the cell resistance vs. bit location (column and row) for a single tile No Operation Pattern Cycling test showing the cell resistance after 1, 100, and 1000 cycles.

5.4 Application

The novelty of this reliability method and the associated prediction models is twofold: 1) the reliability prediction model predicts a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions giving the lowest *BER* for temperatures between 25 to125 °C, and 2) the ability to design a circuit that can self-adjust the pulse conditions according to the temperature of the memory, in order to provide the lowest *BER*. Once the model equations are created for a given *PCRAM* part, they can be used as a representation of the population sampled. However, if the product changes, the reliability prediction method will need to be performed again to update the pulse condition and *BER* models.

In performing the new reliability prediction method, the following steps are needed:

- 1) Collect several wafers at random to represent the population being sampled;
- Perform the initial screening of the pulse conditions for temperatures between 25 °C and 125 °C;
- 3) Determine the design space for the Design Of Experiment (DOE);
- 4) Create a response surface DOE;
- Perform the DOE and gather distribution data on at minimum 1 Mbits for the *BER* modeling;
- 6) Use regression analysis to develop the model equations from the cell resistance response for the pulse conditions and the *BER*; and
- 7) Use the prediction profiler in JMP to determine the optimal pulse conditions and the location of lowest *BER* to determine the single combination of temperature and pulse conditions giving the lowest *BER* for temperatures between 25 °C and 125 °C.

5.5 Conclusions

This dissertation was devoted to finding the optimal pulse conditions on experimental wafers from the Micron/Numonyx 45 nm technology *PCRAM* devices and to developing a reliability prediction method to model and predict a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions to give the lowest Bit Error Rate (BER).

Chapter 1 described the motivation for looking at *PCRAM* as a promising emerging memory with respect to other innovative non-volatile memory technologies. Moreover, the properties as well as the working principles of a *PCRAM* cell were covered. In Chapter 2, reliability methods used for semiconductors and *PCRAM*, including some of the limitations, were reviewed and the proposal for the new reliability method was presented. Chapter 3 described the experimental setup for DOEs 1, 2, 3, along with the initial screening for the design space. In Chapter 4, modeling of DOEs 1, 2, and 3 was performed using the least squares method and used to find the optimal pulse conditions, which were determined to be T = 25 °C, $V_r = 6$ V, $V_s = 5$ V, $Q_s = 1000$ nsec from DOE 1.

Finally, in Chapter 5, DOE 4, which incorporated device cycling into the optimal pulse condition model, was performed, and the reliability prediction model of the *PCRAM* devices was generated. This model predicts a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions, which give the lowest Bit Error Rate on the Micron/Numonyx 45 nm technology.

The *BER* model was generated from distribution data from a 4 Mbit tile, predicting a single combination of temperature and pulse conditions giving the lowest *BER*, which are : Vr = 6 V, Vs = 5 V, and Qs = 1000 nsec for lower cycles and Vr = 5.5 V, Vs = 5 V, and Qs = 1000 nsec for 1000 cycles. Pattern cycling tests were performed to determine possible reliability and/or disturb issues using the optimal pulse conditions found. The test results show resistance drift for the White cells and possible Sb% change for the Black cells with cycling. When looking at the contour maps of the cell resistance across the array, islands of high resistance were found, which spread to neighboring White cells. Looking into the high resistance islands on the no operation cycling pattern test, a similar pattern as was seen in the pattern cycling test. Since the no operation pattern cycling test does not perform any program cycling to the Black bits, we can safely conclude that the high resistance island growth is not a function of the cycling of the phase change material and/or thermal proximity disturb with the optimal pulse conditions but is more a function of the resistance drift phenomena.

From this research, the future work includes: 1) Investigate the cell resistance difference between the White and Black cells in the RESET state, 2) explore how the optimized pulse conditions perform with increased cycling, and 3) Correlating the optimal pulse conditions to data retention lifetime prediction.

136

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- K. Takeuchi, "Scaling challenges of NAND flash memory and hybrid memory system with storage class memory & NAND flash memory," in Custom Integrated Circuits Conference (CICC), 2013 IEEE, 2013, pp. 1–6.
- [2] M. C. Lee and H. Y. Wong, "Technical solutions to mitigate reliability challenges due to technology scaling of charge storage NVM," Journal of Nanomaterials, vol. 2013, 2013.
- [3] Yoon-Jong Song, Gitae Jeong, In-Gyu Baek, and Jungdal Choi, "What Lies Ahead for Resistance-Based Memory Technologies?," Computer, vol. 46, no. 8, pp. 30– 6, Aug. 2013.
- [4] B. DeSalvo, V. Sousa, L. Perniola, C. Jahan, S. Maitrejean, J. F. Nodin, C. Cagli, V. Jousseaume, G. Molas, E. Vianello, C. Charpin, and E. Jalaguier, "Emerging memory technologies: challenges and opportunities," in 2012 International Symposium on VLSI Technology, Systems and Application (VLSI-TSA), 23-25 April 2012, 2012, p. 2 pp.
- [5] B. De Salvo, Silicon non-volatile memories: paths of innovation. Wiley-ISTE, 2010.
- [6] S. H. Kang, "STT-MRAM for energy-efficient mobile computing and connectivity: System-on-chip perspectives," in 2013 3rd Berkeley Symposium on Energy Efficient Electronic Systems, E3S 2013, October 28, 2013 - October 29, 2013, 2013, p. Center for Energy Efficient Electronics Science (E3S); NSF; IEEE Electron Devices Society (EDS); Lam Research; Applied Materials; CITRIS.
- [7] L. Jiang, B. Zhao, Y. Zhang, and J. Yang, "Constructing large and fast multi-level cell STT-MRAM based cache for embedded processors," in 49th Annual Design Automation Conference, DAC '12, June 3, 2012 June 7, 2012, 2012, pp. 907–912.

- [8] S. Chung, K.-M. Rho, S.-D. Kim, H.-J. Suh, D.-J. Kim, H. J. Kim, S. H. Lee, J.-H. Park, H.-M. Hwang, S.-M. Hwang, J.-Y. Lee, Y.-B. An, J.-U. Yi, Y.-H. Seo, D.-H. Jung, M.-S. Lee, S.-H. Cho, J.-N. Kim, G.-J. Park, G. Jin, A. Driskill-Smith, V. Nikitin, A. Ong, X. Tang, Y. Kim, J.-S. Rho, S.-K. Park, S.-W. Chung, J.-G. Jeong, and S.-J. Hong, "Fully integrated 54nm STT-RAM with the smallest bit cell dimension for high density memory application," in Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2010 IEEE International, 2010, pp. 12.7.1–12.7.4.
- [9] K. Sugano and S. Watanabe, "Design technology of stacked NAND-type FeRAM with two-transistor-type memory cell," Electronics and Communications in Japan, vol. 96, no. 4, pp. 41–52, 2013.
- [10] H. Shiga, D. Takashima, S. Shiratake, K. Hoya, T. Miyakawa, R. Ogiwara, R. Fukuda, R. Takizawa, K. Hatsuda, F. Matsuoka, Y. Nagadomi, D. Hashimoto, H. Nishimura, T. Hioka, S. Doumae, S. Shimizu, M. Kawano, T. Taguchi, Y. Watanabe, S. Fujii, T. Ozaki, H. Kanaya, Y. Kumura, Y. Shimojo, Y. Yamada, Y. Minami, S. Shuto, K. Yamakawa, S. Yamazaki, I. Kunishima, T. Hamamoto, A. Nitayama, and T. Furuyama, "A 1.6GB/s DDR2 128Mb chain FeRAM with scalable octal bitline and sensing schemes," in Solid-State Circuits Conference Digest of Technical Papers, 2009. ISSCC 2009. IEEE International, 2009, pp. 464–465,465a.
- [11] L. Torres, R. M. Brum, L. V. Cargnini, and G. Sassatelli, "Trends on the application of emerging nonvolatile memory to processors and programmable devices," in 2013 IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems, ISCAS 2013, May 19, 2013 - May 23, 2013, 2013, pp. 101–104.
- M. Jung, J. Shalf, and M. Kandemir, "Design of a large-scale storage-class RRAM system," in 27th ACM International Conference on Supercomputing, ICS 2013, June 10, 2013 - June 14, 2013, 2013, pp. 103–114.
- K. Yoshioka, K. Johguchi, and K. Takeuchi, "High Density NAND Phase Change Memory with Block-erase Architecture to Compromise Write and Disturb Requirements," in 2012 4th IEEE International Memory Workshop (IMW), 20-23 May 2012, 2012, p. 4 pp.

- [14] O. Zilberberg, S. Weiss, and S. Toledo, "Phase-change memory: An architectural perspective," ACM Computing Surveys, vol. 45, no. 3, 2013.
- [15] R. Jeyasingh, J. Liang, M. A. Caldwell, D. Kuzum, and H.-S. P. Wong, "Phase change memory: Scaling and applications," in 34th Annual Custom Integrated Circuits Conference, CICC 2012, September 9, 2012 - September 12, 2012, 2012.
- [16] R. Bez, P. Cappelletti, G. Servalli, and A. Pirovano, "Phase Change Memories have taken the field," in Memory Workshop (IMW), 2013 5th IEEE International, 2013, pp. 13–16.
- B. Kim, Y. Song, S. Ahn, Y. Kang, H. Jeong, D. Ahn, S. Nam, G. Jeong, and C. Chung, "Current status and future prospect of phase change memory," in 2011
 IEEE 9th International Conference on ASIC, ASICON 2011, October 25, 2011 October 28, 2011, 2011, pp. 279–282.
- [18] M. Rizzi and D. Ielmini, "Energy landscape model of conduction and switching in phase change memories," in Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2012 IEEE International, 2012, pp. 26.2.1–26.2.4.
- [19] F. Xiong, A. D. Liao, D. Estrada, and E. Pop, "Low-power switching of phasechange materials with carbon nanotube electrodes," Science, vol. 332, no. 6029, pp. 568–570, 2011.
- [20] S. R. Ovshinsky, "Reversible electrical switching phenomena in disordered structures," Physical Review Letters, vol. 21, no. 20, pp. 1450–1453, 1968.
- [21] N. A. Bogoslovskiy and K. D. Tsendin, "Physics of switching and memory effects in chalcogenide glassy semiconductors," Semiconductors, vol. 46, no. 5, pp. 559– 590, 2012.
- [22] S. Raoux, Phase Change Materials. Springer, 2009.
- [23] Lina Wei-Wei Fang, Rong Zhao, Eng-Guan Yeo, Kian-Guan Lim, Hongxin Yang, Luping Shi, Tow-Chong Chong, and Yee-Chia Yeo, "Silicides as New Electrode/Heater for Compact Integration of Phase Change Memory with CMOS," in 2010 International Symposium on VLSI Technology, Systems, and Applications (VLSI-TSA 2010), 26-28 April 2010, 2010, pp. 138–9.

- [24] A. Pirovano, A. L. Lacaita, A. Benvenuti, F. Pellizzer, and R. Bez, "Electronic switching in phase-change memories," Electron Devices, IEEE Transactions on, vol. 51, no. 3, pp. 452–459, 2004.
- [25] S. Braga, "Characterization and Modeling of Phase Change Memories," PhD, University of Pavia, 2010.
- [26] A. L. Lacaita, D. Ielmini, and D. Mantegazza, "Status and challenges of phase change memory modeling," Solid-State Electronics, vol. 52, no. 9, pp. 1443– 1451, 2008.
- [27] D. Ielmini, A. L. Lacaita, A. Pirovano, F. Pellizzer, and R. Bez, "Analysis of phase distribution in phase-change nonvolatile memories," Electron Device Letters, IEEE, vol. 25, no. 7, pp. 507–509, 2004.
- [28] D. Adler, M. S. Shur, M. Silver, and S. R. Ovshinsky, "Threshold switching in chalcogenide-glass thin films," Journal of Applied Physics, vol. 51, no. 6, pp. 3289–3309, 1980.
- [29] S. R. Ovshinsky, "Localized states in the gap of amorphous semiconductors," Physical Review Letters, vol. 36, pp. 1469–1472, 1976.
- [30] D. Adler, H. K. Henisch, and S. N. Mott, "The mechanism of threshold switching in amorphous alloys," Reviews of Modern Physics, vol. 50, pp. 209–220, 1978.
- [31] N. F. Mott, "Electrons in glass," Contemporary Physics, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 225–245, 1977.
- [32] D. Emin, "Current-driven threshold switching of a small polaron semiconductor to a metastable conductor," Physical Review B, vol. 74, no. 3, p. 035206, 2006.
- [33] A. Redaelli, A. Pirovano, F. Pellizzer, A. L. Lacaita, D. Ielmini, and R. Bez,
 "Electronic switching effect and phase-change transition in chalcogenide materials," Electron Device Letters, IEEE, vol. 25, no. 10, pp. 684–686, 2004.
- [34] D. Ielmini, D. Mantegazza, A. L. Lacaita, A. Pirovano, and F. Pellizzer, "Parasitic reset in the programming transient of PCMs," IEEE Electron Device Letters, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 799–801, 2005.

- [35] D. Ielmini, A. L. Lacaita, and D. Mantegazza, "Recovery and drift dynamics of resistance and threshold voltages in phase-change memories," IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices, vol. 54, no. 2, pp. 308–15, Feb. 2007.
- [36] R. Bez, S. Bossi, B. Gleixner, F. Pellizzer, A. Pirovano, G. Servalli, and M. Tosi,
 "Phase Change Memory Development Trends," in 2010 IEEE International Memory Workshop, 16-19 May 2010, 2010, p. 4 pp.
- [37] T. Sinno, "Semiconductor Silicon 2002, edited by H. Huff, L. Fabry, and S. Kishino," PV, vol. 2, p. 212, 2002.
- [38] J. Javanifard, T. Tanadi, H. Giduturi, K. Loe, R. L. Melcher, S. Khabiri, N. T. Hendrickson, A. D. Proescholdt, D. A. Ward, and M. A. Taylor, "A 45nm Self-Aligned-Contact Process 1Gb NOR Flash with 5MB/s Program Speed," in Solid-State Circuits Conference, 2008. ISSCC 2008. Digest of Technical Papers. IEEE International, 2008, pp. 424–624.
- [39] Y. Choi, I. Song, M.-H. Park, H. Chung, S. Chang, B. Cho, J. Kim, Y. Oh, D. Kwon, J. Sunwoo, J. Shin, Y. Rho, C. Lee, M.-G. Kang, J. Lee, Y. Kwon, S. Kim, J. Kim, Y.-J. Lee, Q. Wang, S. Cha, S. Ahn, H. Horii, J. Lee, K. Kim, H. Joo, K. Lee, Y.-T. Lee, J. Yoo, and G. Jeong, "A 20nm 1.8V 8Gb PRAM with 40MB/s program bandwidth," in Solid-State Circuits Conference Digest of Technical Papers (ISSCC), 2012 IEEE International, 2012, pp. 46–48.
- [40] Y. Li, S. Lee, K. Oowada, H. Nguyen, Q. Nguyen, N. Mokhlesi, C. Hsu, J. Li, V. Ramachandra, T. Kamei, M. Higashitani, T. Pham, M. Honma, Y. Watanabe, K. Ino, B. Le, B. Woo, K. Htoo, T.-Y. Tseng, L. Pham, F. Tsai, K. Kim, Y.-C. Chen, M. She, J. Yuh, A. Chu, C. Chen, R. Puri, H.-S. Lin, Y.-F. Chen, W. Mak, J. Huynh, J. Chan, M. Watanabe, D. Yang, G. Shah, P. Souriraj, D. Tadepalli, S. Tenugu, R. Gao, V. Popuri, B. Azarbayjani, R. Madpur, J. Lan, E. Yero, F. Pan, P. Hong, J. Y. Kang, F. Moogat, Y. Fong, R. Cernea, S. Huynh, C. Trinh, M. Mofidi, R. Shrivastava, and K. Quader, "128Gb 3b/cell NAND flash memory in 19nm technology with 18MB/s write rate and 400Mb/s toggle mode," in Solid-State Circuits Conference Digest of Technical Papers (ISSCC), 2012 IEEE International, 2012, pp. 436–437.

- [41] G. Servalli, "A 45nm generation phase change memory technology," in 2009 International Electron Devices Meeting, IEDM 2009, December 7, 2009 -December 9, 2009, 2009, pp. 5.7.1–5.7.4.
- [42] R. Bez, "Chalcogenide PCM: a Memory Technology For Next Decade," in 2009
 IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM 2009), 7-9 Dec. 2009, 2009,
 p. 4 pp.
- [43] F. Bedeschi, C. Resta, O. Khouri, E. Buda, L. Costa, M. Ferraro, F. Pellizzer, F. Ottogalli, A. Pirovano, M. Tosi, R. Bez, R. Gastaldi, and G. Casagrande, "An 8Mb demonstrator for high-density 1.8V Phase-Change Memories," in 2004 Symposium on VLSI Circuits, 2004. Digest of Technical Papers, 2004, pp. 442–445.
- [44] K.-J. Lee, B.-H. Cho, W.-Y. Cho, S. Kang, B.-G. Choi, H.-R. Oh, C.-S. Lee, H.-J. Kim, J. Park, Q. Wang, M.-H. Park, Y.-H. Ro, J.-Y. Choi, K.-S. Kim, Y.-R. Kim, I.-C. Shin, K. Lim, H.-K. Cho, C.-H. Choi, W. Chung, D.-E. Kim, Y.-J. Yoon, K.-S. Yu, G.-T. Jeong, H.-S. Jeong, C.-K. Kwak, C.-H. Kim, and K. Kim, "A 90 nm 1.8 V 512 Mb Diode-Switch PRAM With 266 MB/s Read Throughput," IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, vol. 43, no. 1, pp. 150–162, 2008.
- [45] S. Kang, W. Y. Cho, B.-H. Cho, K.-J. Lee, C.-S. Lee, H.-R. Oh, B.-G. Choi, Q. Wang, H.-J. Kim, M.-H. Park, Y. H. Ro, S. Kim, C.-D. Ha, K.-S. Kim, Y.-R. Kim, D.-E. Kim, C.-K. Kwak, H.-G. Byun, G. Jeong, H. Jeong, K. Kim, and Y. Shin, "A 0.1- #956;m 1.8-V 256-Mb Phase-Change Random Access Memory (PRAM) With 66-MHz Synchronous Burst-Read Operation," IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, vol. 42, no. 1, pp. 210–218, 2007.
- [46] W. Y. Cho, B.-H. Cho, B.-G. Choi, H.-R. Oh, S. Kang, K.-S. Kim, K.-H. Kim, D.-E. Kim, C.-K. Kwak, H.-G. Byun, Y. Hwang, S. Ahn, G.-H. Koh, G. Jeong, H. Jeong, and K. Kim, "A 0.18- mu;m 3.0-V 64-Mb nonvolatile phase-transition random access memory (PRAM)," IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 293–300, 2005.

- [47] F. Pellizzer, A. Pirovano, F. Ottogalli, M. Magistretti, M. Scaravaggi, P. Zuliani, M. Tosi, A. Benvenuti, P. Besana, S. Cadeo, T. Marangon, R. Morandi, R. Piva, A. Spandre, R. Zonca, A. Modelli, E. Varesi, T. Lowrey, A. Lacaita, G. Casagrande, P. Cappelletti, and R. Bez, "Novel trench phase-change memory cell for embedded and stand-alone non-volatile memory applications," in 2004 Symposium on VLSI Technology Digest of Technical Papers, June 15, 2004 June 17, 2004, 2004, pp. 18–19.
- [48] F. Pellizzer, A. Benvenuti, B. Gleixner, Y. Kim, B. Johnson, M. Magistretti, T. Marangon, A. Pirovano, R. Bez, and G. Atwood, "A 90nm Phase Change Memory Technology for Stand-Alone Non-Volatile Memory Applications," in 2006 Symposium on VLSI Technology, 2006. Digest of Technical Papers, 2006, pp. 122–123.
- [49] A. Pirovano, F. Pellizzer, A. Redaelli, I. Tortorelli, E. Varesi, F. Ottogalli, M. Tosi, P. Besana, R. Cecchini, R. Piva, M. Magistretti, M. Scaravaggi, G. Mazzone, P. Petruzza, F. Bedeschi, T. Marangon, A. Modelli, D. Ielmini, A. L. Lacaita, and R. Bez, "mu;trench phase-change memory cell engineering and optimization," in Solid-State Device Research Conference, 2005. ESSDERC 2005. Proceedings of 35th European, 2005, pp. 313–316.
- [50] J. S. S. T. Association, "Failure mechanisms and models for semiconductor devices," JEDEC Publication JEP122-B, 2003.
- [51] S. SEMICONDUCTOR, "Quality and Reliability HandBook."
- [52] M. White, "Scaled cmos technology reliability users guide," 2010.
- [53] J. B. Bowles, "A survey of reliability-prediction procedures for microelectronic devices," IEEE Transactions on Reliability, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 2–12, 1992.
- [54] J. B. Bernstein, M. Gurfinkel, X. Li, J. Walters, Y. Shapira, and M. Talmor,
 "Electronic circuit reliability modeling," Microelectronics Reliability, vol. 46, no.
 12, pp. 1957–1979, Dec. 2006.
- [55] "File:Bathtub curve.svg," Wikipedia, the free encyclopedia.

- [56] B. Gleixner, A. Pirovano, J. Sarkar, F. Ottogalli, E. Tortorelli, M. Tosi, and R. Bez, "Data retention characterization of phase-change memory arrays," in Reliability physics symposium, 2007. proceedings. 45th annual. ieee international, 2007, pp. 542–546.
- [57] D. Ielmini, "Reliability issues and modeling of Flash and post-Flash memory (Invited Paper)," Microelectronic Engineering, vol. 86, no. 7–9, pp. 1870–1875, Jul. 2009.
- [58] Y. Kwon, D.-H. Kang, K.-H. Lee, Y.-K. Park, and C.-H. Chung, "Analysis of intrinsic variation of data retention in phase-change memory using phase-field method," 2013.
- [59] F. Ottogalli, A. Pirovano, F. Pellizzer, M. Tosi, P. Zuliani, P. Bonetalli, and R. Bez, "Phase-change memory technology for embedded applications," in Solid-State Device Research conference, 2004. ESSDERC 2004. Proceeding of the 34th European, 2004, pp. 293–296.
- [60] B. Gleixner, F. Pellizzer, and R. Bez, "Reliability characterization of phase change memory," in Non-Volatile Memory Technology Symposium (NVMTS), 2009 10th Annual, 2009, pp. 7–11.
- [61] K. Kim and S. J. Ahn, "Reliability investigations for manufacturable high density pram," in Reliability Physics Symposium, 2005. Proceedings. 43rd Annual. 2005 IEEE International, 2005, pp. 157–162.
- [62] A. Pirovano, A. Redaelli, F. Pellizzer, F. Ottogalli, M. Tosi, D. Ielmini, A. L. Lacaita, and R. Bez, "Reliability study of phase-change nonvolatile memories," Device and Materials Reliability, IEEE Transactions on, vol. 4, no. 3, pp. 422–427, 2004.
- [63] I. V. Karpov, M. Mitra, D. Kau, G. Spadini, Y. A. Kryukov, and V. G. Karpov,
 "Fundamental drift of parameters in chalcogenide phase change memory," Journal of Applied Physics, vol. 102, no. 12, pp. 124503–1, Dec. 2007.
- [64] A. Redaelli, M. Boniardi, A. Ghetti, U. Russo, C. Cupeta, S. Lavizzari, A.Pirovano, and G. Servalli, "Interface engineering for thermal disturb immune

phase change memory technology," in 2013 IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting, IEDM 2013, December 9, 2013 - December 11, 2013, 2013, pp. 30.4.1–30.4.4.

- [65] D. Mantegazza, D. Ielmini, A. Pirovano, B. Gleixner, A. L. Lacaita, E. Varesi, F. Pellizzer, and R. Bez, "Electrical characterization of anomalous cells in phase change memory arrays," in 2006 International Electron Devices Meeting, 11-13 Dec. 2006, Piscataway, NJ, USA, 2006, p. 4 pp.
- [66] D. Mantegazza, D. Ielmini, A. Pirovano, A. L. Lacaita, E. Varesi, F. Pellizzer, and R. Bez, "Explanation of programming distributions in phase-change memory arrays based on crystallization time statistics," Solid-State Electronics, vol. 52, no. 4, pp. 584–590, 2008.
- [67] D. Ielmini, "Unified physical modeling of reliability mechanisms and scaling perspective of phase change memory," Current Applied Physics, vol. 11, no. 2, Supplement, pp. e85–e91, Mar. 2011.
- [68] A. L. Hartzell and H. R. Shea, MEMS reliability. Springer, 2011.
- [69] A. Itri, D. Ielmini, A. L. Lacaitat, A. Pirovano, E. Pellizzer, and R. Bez, "Analysis of phase-transformation dynamics and estimation of amorphous-chalcogenide fraction in phase-change memories," in 2004 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium. Proceedings, 25-29 April 2004, 2004, pp. 209–15.
- [70] F. Bedeschi, C. Boffmo, E. Bonizzoni, C. Resta, G. Torelli, and D. Zella, "Setsweep programming pulse for phase-change memories," in 2006 IEEE International Symposium on Circuits and Systems, 2006. ISCAS 2006.
 Proceedings, 2006, p. 4 pp.–970.
- [71] A. Calderoni, M. Ferro, E. Varesi, P. Fantini, M. Rizzi, and D. Ielmini,
 "Understanding overreset transition in phase-change memory characteristics," IEEE Electron Device Letters, vol. 33, no. 9, pp. 1267–1269, 2012.
- [72] "Statistics Software Data Analysis DOE Six Sigma JMP Software."[Online]. Available: http://www.jmp.com/. [Accessed: 08-May-2014].

- [73] B. Rajendran, M. H. Lee, M. Breitwisch, G. W. Burr, Y. H. Shih, R. Cheek, A. Schrott, C. F. Chen, M. Lamorey, and E. Joseph, "On the dynamic resistance and reliability of phase change memory," in VLSI Technology, 2008 Symposium on, 2008, pp. 96–97.
- [74] M. Boniardi, D. Ielmini, I. Tortorelli, A. Redaelli, A. Pirovano, M. Allegra, M. Magistretti, C. Bresolin, D. Erbetta, A. Modelli, E. Varesi, F. Pellizzer, A. L. Lacaita, and R. Bez, "Impact of Ge-Sb-Te compound engineering on the set operation performance in phase-change memories," 2011, vol. 58, pp. 11–16.

APPENDIX

Python Script for Cycling

#JaredBarclay # Input Variable list: Loop count, Partition

import sys import Microsoft sys.path.append("G:\RD\FAB\CMP\JBARCLAY2\scripts") import um2_cli; import re; import fileinput import os import getopt from um2 cli import * from System.Collections.Generic import *

#Global Variables $Gl_Loop = int(sys.argv[1])$ Gl Partition = int(sys.argv[2])#End Global Variables

Overwrite Begin

def

```
cell_overwrite(partition_start=0,partition_end=0,row_start=0,row_end=2047,col_start=0,
col_end=2047,polar="True",pat="Ones"):
  "This does a cell overwrite of the whole partition against some pattern"
  u.Cli('um-set-polarity %s' %(polar)) #True, Complement, Alternating
  u.Cli('um-set-background %s' %(pat)) #Ones, Logical Checkboard
  u.RunCommandGetResults('Overwrite ApplyShadow=1 Display SR Time=0
OverWriteMode=1 part_s=%i part_e=%i row_s=%i row_e=%i col_s=%i col_e=%i'
  %(partition start, partition end, row start, row end, col start, col end))
# Overwrite End
# Write Pattern Begin
def
Write_Pattern(partition_start=0,partition_end=0,row_start=0,row_end=2047,polar="True
",pat="Ones"):
  "This does a cell overwrite of the whole partition in ones pattern"
```

u.Cli('um-set-polarity %s' %(polar)) #True, Complement, Alternating

u.Cli('um-set-background %s' %(pat)) #Ones, Logical Checkboard u.RunCommandGetResults('Write_Pattern ApplyShadow=1 Display_SR_Time=0

Write_CK=0 Write_CKbar=1 part_s=%i part_e=%i row_s=%i row_e=%i'

%(partition_start,partition_end,row_start,row_end))

Write Pattern End

Dma Begin

def

Dma(partition_start=0,partition_end=0,row_start=0,row_end=2047,col_start=0,col_end=2047,polar="True",pat="Ones"):

"This takes the DMA on some in a partition on all row+columsn by default against some pattern"

u.Cli('um-set-polarity %s' %(polar)) #True, Complement, Alternating u.Cli('um-set-background %s' %(pat)) #Ones, Logical Checkboard

#Delete the UM2 data file before running so data is clean

#u.ClearOutputPane('Data')

mte.Globals.VariableValue["TestComplete"] = 0 #clears the flag that indicates when the test is done

isComplete = mte.Globals.VariableValue["TestComplete"] # at the end of the test, the VBA macro will set this variable to a 1.

isStopped = mte.Tester.IsActiveBinTestStopped #set to true if you stop the test by hitting the stop button.

u.RunCommandGetResults('Dma ApplyShadow=1 tile_s=7 tile_e=7 dq_s=7 dq_e=7 part_s=%i part_e=%i row_s=%i col_s=%i col_e=%i'

%(partition_start,partition_end,row_start,row_end,col_start,col_end))

isComplete = mte.Globals.VariableValue["TestComplete"] # at the end of the test, the VBA macro will set this variable to a 1.

Dma End

Distribution Begin

#modified on - changed while loop to include isStopped condition def

Distribution_Pattern(Read_CK=1,Read_CKN=0,current_start=0,current_end=15,current_step=0.5,partition_start=0,partition_end=0,polar="True",pat="Ones"):

"This takes the Distribution on some section in a partition on all row+colums by default against some pattern"

u.Cli('um-set-polarity %s' %(polar)) #True, Complement, Alternating

u.Cli('um-set-background %s' %(pat)) #Ones, Logical Checkboard

mte.Globals.VariableValue["TestComplete"] = 0 #clears the flag that indicates when the test is done

isComplete = mte.Globals.VariableValue["TestComplete"] # at the end of the test, the VBA macro will set this variable to a 1.

isStopped = mte.Tester.IsActiveBinTestStopped #set to true if you stop the test by hitting the stop button.

u.RunCommandGetResults('Distribution_Pattern ApplyShadow=1 SingleTile=1 tile=9 row_s=0 row_e=2047 Read_CK=%i Read_CKN=%i current_s=%i current_e=%i CurrentStep=%f part_s=%i part_e=%i'

%(Read_CK,Read_CKN,current_start,current_end,current_step,partition_start,partition_e nd)) # Distribution End

#Cycling Begin
cell_overwrite(Gl_Partition,Gl_Partition,0,2047,0,2047,"Complement","Ones") #RESET
Array
Dma(Gl_Partition,Gl_Partition,0,2,0,2,"True","Ones") #READ Array

j = 1while $j < Gl_Loop$:

Write_Pattern(Gl_Partition,Gl_Partition,0,2047,"True","Ones") # writes CKB ones pattern

#Dma(Gl_Partition,Gl_Partition,0,1,0,1,"True","Ones") # performs Dma Read.

Write_Pattern(Gl_Partition,Gl_Partition,0,2047,"Complement","Ones") # writes CKB ones complement pattern.

#Dma(Gl_Partition,Gl_Partition,0,1,0,1,"Complement","Ones") # performs Dma Read.

j = j + 1

print('1000 CKB cycles') # prints out cycle count once loop is completed # Cycling End